Draft Comparative Effectiveness Review

Number xx

Evaluation of Dietary Protein and Amino Acid Requirements: A Systematic Review

Prepared for:

Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 5600 Fishers Lane Rockville, MD 20857 www.ahrq.gov

This information is distributed solely for the purposes of predissemination review. It has not been formally disseminated by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. The findings are subject to change based on the literature identified in the interim and peer-review/public comments and should not be referenced as definitive. It does not represent and should not be construed to represent an Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality or Department of Health and Human Services (AHRQ) determination or policy.

Contract No. [To be included in the final version of the report.]

Prepared by: [To be included in the final version of the report.]

Investigators: [To be included in the final version of the report.]

AHRQ Publication No. xx-EHCxxx <Month Year>

This report is based on research conducted by the <EPC> Evidence-based Practice Center (EPC) under contract to the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ), Rockville, MD (Contract No. <#>). The findings and conclusions in this document are those of the authors, who are responsible for its contents; the findings and conclusions do not necessarily represent the views of AHRQ. Therefore, no statement in this report should be construed as an official position of AHRQ or of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

None of the investigators have any affiliations or financial involvement that conflicts with the material presented in this report.

The information in this report is intended to help healthcare decisionmakers—patients and clinicians, health system leaders, and policymakers, among others—make well-informed decisions and thereby improve the quality of healthcare services. This report is not intended to be a substitute for the application of clinical judgment. Anyone who makes decisions concerning the provision of clinical care should consider this report in the same way as any medical reference and in conjunction with all other pertinent information, i.e., in the context of available resources and circumstances presented by individual patients.

This report is made available to the public under the terms of a licensing agreement between the author and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. This report may be used and reprinted without permission except those copyrighted materials that are clearly noted in the report. Further reproduction of those copyrighted materials is prohibited without the express permission of copyright holders.

AHRQ or U.S. Department of Health and Human Services endorsement of any derivative products that may be developed from this report, such as clinical practice guidelines, other quality enhancement tools, or reimbursement or coverage policies, may not be stated or implied.

This report may periodically be assessed for the currency of conclusions. If an assessment is done, the resulting surveillance report describing the methodology and findings will be found on the Effective Health Care Program Web site at www.effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov. Search on the title of the report.

Persons using assistive technology may not be able to fully access information in this report. For assistance contact EffectiveHealthCare@ahrq.hhs.gov.

Suggested citation: [To be included in the final version of the report.]

Preface

The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ), through its Evidence-based Practice Centers (EPCs), sponsors the development of systematic reviews to assist public- and private-sector organizations in their efforts to improve the quality of healthcare in the United States. This review was requested by the Joint U.S.-Canadian Dietary Reference Intakes (DRI) Working group from the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) Evidence-based Practice Center (EPC) program to provide a key summary of evidence to provide a foundation for a future National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (NASEM) review of the DRIs for protein.

The reports and assessments provide organizations with comprehensive, evidence-based information on common medical conditions and new healthcare technologies and strategies. They also identify research gaps in the selected scientific area, identify methodological and scientific weaknesses, suggest research needs, and move the field forward through an unbiased, evidence-based assessment of the available literature. The EPCs systematically review the relevant scientific literature on topics assigned to them by AHRQ and conduct additional analyses when appropriate prior to developing their reports and assessments.

To bring the broadest range of experts into the development of evidence reports and health technology assessments, AHRQ encourages the EPCs to form partnerships and enter into collaborations with other medical and research organizations. The EPCs work with these partner organizations to ensure that the evidence reports and technology assessments they produce will become building blocks for healthcare quality improvement projects throughout the Nation. The reports undergo peer review and public comment prior to their release as a final report.

AHRQ expects that these systematic reviews will be helpful to health plans, providers, purchasers, government programs, and the healthcare system as a whole. Transparency and stakeholder input are essential to the Effective Health Care Program.

If you have comments on this systematic review, they may be sent by mail to the Task Order Officer named below at: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 5600 Fishers Lane, Rockville, MD 20857, or by email to epc@ahrq.hhs.gov.

Robert Otto Valdez, Ph.D., M.H.S.A.	Therese Miller, Dr.P.H.
Director	Director
Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality	Center for Evidence and Practice
	Improvement
	Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality
Christine Chang, M.D., M.P.H.	David W. Niebuhr, M.D., M.P.H., M.Sc.,
Director, Evidence-based Practice Center	Task Order Officer
Program	Holly Wethington, Ph.D., Task Order Officer
Center for Evidence and Practice	Center for Evidence and Practice
Improvement	Improvement
Agency for Healthcare Research and Ouality	Agency for Healthcare Research and Ouality

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge the following individuals for their contributions to this project: [To be included in the final version of the report.]

Technical Expert Panel

In designing the study questions and methodology at the outset of this report, the EPC consulted several technical and content experts. Broad expertise and perspectives were sought. Divergent and conflicting opinions are common and perceived as healthy scientific discourse that results in a thoughtful, relevant systematic review. Therefore, in the end, study questions, design, methodologic approaches, and/or conclusions do not necessarily represent the views of individual technical and content experts.

Technical Experts must disclose any financial conflicts of interest greater than \$5,000 and any other relevant business or professional conflicts of interest. Because of their unique clinical or content expertise, individuals with potential conflicts may be retained. The TOO and the EPC work to balance, manage, or mitigate any potential conflicts of interest identified.

The list of Technical Experts who provided input to this report follows: [To be included in the final version of the report.]

Peer Reviewers

Prior to publication of the final evidence report, EPCs sought input from independent Peer Reviewers without financial conflicts of interest. However, the conclusions and synthesis of the scientific literature presented in this report do not necessarily represent the views of individual reviewers.

Peer Reviewers must disclose any financial conflicts of interest greater than \$5,000 and any other relevant business or professional conflicts of interest. Because of their unique clinical or content expertise, individuals with potential nonfinancial conflicts may be retained. The Task Order Officer and the EPC work to balance, manage, or mitigate any potential nonfinancial conflicts of interest identified.

The list of Peer Reviewers follows: [To be included in the final version of the report.]

Evaluation of Dietary Protein and Amino Acid Requirements: A Systematic Review

Structured Abstract

Objective: This review assesses the evidence on requirements for average daily dietary protein and individual indispensable amino acid intake for healthy individuals by life stage and sex. The results will inform future updates to the Dietary Reference Intakes (DRI) for protein.

Data sources: We searched Medline, EMBASE, AGRICOLA, and Scopus from January 2000 through March 2024 for studies from peer-reviewed published literature and supplemented with citation searching of relevant systematic reviews and original research.

Review methods: Two reviewers independently screened titles, abstracts, and full-text publications. We included randomized and nonrandomized controlled trials, prospective cohort, and nested case-control studies that enrolled infants through older adults and investigated total protein and amino acid requirements using a variety of methods (i.e., nitrogen balance, indicator amino acid oxidation, etc.) We extracted data, assessed risk of bias, synthesized results from low to moderate risk of bias studies in a narrative manner, and evaluated the strength of the evidence supporting the conclusions. The protocol was registered on PROSPERO (CRD42023446618).

Results: We identified 11,344 studies of which 68 articles reporting on 66 unique studies were eligible for the review and 45 studies were assessed as low or moderate risk of bias. For most populations, one or two studies of higher methodological rigor were available for both protein and amino acid requirements. For infants, six studies examined requirements for isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, tryptophan, and valine. For children and adolescents, seven studies examined requirements for protein, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, and total branched chain amino acids. For pregnant people, four studies examined requirements for protein, lysine, and phenylalanine. For adults aged 19-50 years, 16 studies examined requirements for protein, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, and valine and for adults aged 51->70 years, six studies examined requirements for protein, leucine, and phenylalanine. Both males and females were studied for all requirements except pregnant people (females only), valine requirement estimates for infants (males only), phenylalanine requirements for children and adolescents (not reported), and protein, leucine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, and valine requirements for adults aged 19-50 years (males only). Commonly used methods included indicator amino acid oxidation, 24-hour indicator amino acid oxidation, 24-hour indicator amino acid balance, and nitrogen balance.

Conclusions: Overall, evidence from January 2000 to March 2024 is inconclusive across populations to determine the average daily dietary protein and indispensable amino acid requirements.

Contents

Executive Summary	ES-1
Chapter 1. Introduction	4
Importance of Protein for Health	4
Protein Composition and Quality	4
Measurement of Protein and Amino Acid Requirements Nitrogen balance method Factorial method IAAO and DAAO method 24-h IAAO/24-h IAAB method Plasma amino acid response method Growth Measurement.	
Protein and Amino Acid Dietary Reference Intakes	6
Scope and Key Questions	6 7 7
Chapter 2 Methods	······ / 8
Review Approach	0 8
Literature Search Strategies	8
Study Selection	
Data Extraction and Data Management	12
Assessing Methodological Risk of Bias	13
Data Synthesis/Analysis	14
Grading the Strength of Evidence	14
Chapter 3. Results	16
Introduction	16
Results of Literature Searches	16
Key Question 1: What is the average daily dietary protein intake requirements of apparently heat individuals by life stage and sex? Key Points Infants Children and Adolescents Pregnancy Adults 19-50 years Adults 51->70 years Adults 19-50 and 51->70 years	lthy 18 18 21 22 23 26 28 29
apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex?	

Isoleucine	
Leucine	
Lysine	
Methionine	
Phenylalanine	53
Threonine	61
Tryptophan	65
Total Branched Chain Amino Acids	
Valine	70
Chapter 4. Discussion	74
Overview	74
Limitations of the Evidence Base	75
Strengths and Limitations of This Review	
Research Gaps Identified and Suggestions for Future Research	
Conclusions	
Abbreviations and Acronyms	
-	

Tables

Table 1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria by population, intervention, comparator, outcome,timing, setting/study design (PICOTS)
Table 2. Basic characteristics of non-RCT analytic set: infants 18
Table 3. Summary of findings for infants (non-RCT): LAZ and conditional LAZ 20
Table 4. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents
Table 5. Summary of findings for children and adolescents (RCT): protein requirement estimate 22
Table 6. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: pregnant people
Table 7. Summary of findings for pregnant people (RCT): protein requirement estimate
Table 8. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years
Table 9. Basic characteristics of non-RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years
Table 10. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (RCT): protein requirement estimate 25
Table 11. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (non-RCT): protein requirement estimate 25
Table 12. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 51->70 years
Table 13. Summary of findings for adults 51->70 years: protein requirement estimate
Table 14. Study characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 and 51->70 years
Table 15. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 and 51->70 years: nitrogen balance and leucine oxidation 29
Table 16. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants 31

Table 17. Summary of findings for infants: isoleucine requirement estimate	. 31
Table 18. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 32
Table 19. Summary of findings for infants: leucine requirement estimate	. 33
Table 20. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years	. 34
Table 21. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: leucine requirement estimate	. 35
Table 22. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 51->70 years	. 35
Table 23. Summary of findings for adults (51->70 years): leucine requirement estimate	. 36
Table 24. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 37
Table 25. Summary of findings for infants: lysine requirement estimate	. 38
Table 26. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents	. 38
Table 27. Summary of findings for children and adolescents: lysine requirement estimate	. 39
Table 28. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: pregnant people	40
Table 29. Summary of findings for pregnant people: lysine requirement estimate	40
Table 30. Basic characteristics of RCTs in the analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that report a lysine requirement estimate	. 41
Table 31. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that do not report a lyst requirement estimate	ine . 42
Table 32. Basic characteristics of non-RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that do not report a lysine requirement estimate	a . 42
Table 33. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: lysine requirement estimate	. 43
Table 34. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (RCT): F ¹³ CO ₂ , lysine balance, lysine oxidation	. 45
Table 35. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 46
Table 36. Summary of findings for infants: methionine requirement estimate	. 47
Table 37. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents	. 48
Table 38. Summary of findings for children and adolescents: methionine requirement estimate	48
Table 39. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that report a methionin requirement estimate	ne . 49
Table 40. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that do not report a methionine requirement estimate	. 50
Table 41. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: methionine requirement estimate	. 51
Table 42. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (RCT): phenylalanine oxidation	. 52
Table 43. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 53
Table 44. Summary of findings for infants: phenylalanine requirement estimate	. 54

Table 45. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents	. 54
Table 46. Summary of findings for the aromatic amino acid requirements for children and adolescents	. 55
Table 47. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: pregnant people	. 56
Table 48. Summary of findings for pregnant people: phenylalanine requirement estimate	. 56
Table 49. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years	. 57
Table 50. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: aromatic amino acid requirement estim	iate . 58
Table 51. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 51->70 years	. 60
Table 52. Summary of findings for adults 51->70 years: phenylalanine requirement estimate	. 60
Table 53. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 61
Table 54. Summary of findings for infants: threonine requirement estimate	. 62
Table 55. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years	. 63
Table 56. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: threonine requirement estimate	. 64
Table 57. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 65
Table 58. Summary of findings for infants: tryptophan requirement estimate	. 66
Table 59. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents	. 67
Table 60. Summary of findings for children and adolescents: total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate	; . 67
Table 61. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years	. 68
Table 62. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: F ¹³ CO ₂ and phenylalanine oxidation	. 69
Table 63. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants	. 71
Table 64. Summary of findings for infants: valine requirement estimate	. 71
Table 65. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years	. 72
Table 66. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: valine requirement estimate	. 73
Figures	

Figure 1	. Literature flow	diagram	17	7
----------	-------------------	---------	----	---

Appendix

Appendix A. Search Strategy and Data Sources Appendix B. References Excluded at Full Text Appendix C. Risk of Bias Assessment Appendix D. Summary of Study Characteristics of All Eligible Studies Appendix E. Study Characteristics (High or Very High RoB) Appendix F. Study Characteristics (Low or Moderate RoB) Appendix G. Protein and Amino Acid Requirement Estimates of Studies Not in the Analytic Set Appendix H. Findings of Studies in the Analytic Set Appendix I. Strength of Evidence

Executive Summary

Main Points

- Overall, evidence from January 2000 to March 2024 was inconclusive across populations to determine the average daily dietary protein and indispensable amino acid requirements across populations.
- For most populations, one or two studies of higher methodological rigor examined protein or indispensable amino acid requirement estimates. When more than two studies were available, different designs and/or methods to calculate the estimate requirements were used, making comparisons between studies difficult.
- We identified a critical need for the development of a single standardized and validated method to assess protein and amino acid requirement estimates. Future studies, using this new method, should focus on population groups including infants, children, adolescents, pregnant people, and lactating people where protein intake is essential for appropriate growth and development.

Background and Purpose

Protein is essential for the growth, development, function, and maintenance of human health.¹ Protein is a complex structure made up of various amino acids; some amino acids are considered "indispensable" because the body cannot produce them and therefore, they must be consumed in the diet. The current Dietary Reference Intakes for protein and amino acids were established in 2005.²

This report reviews the evidence on the average daily dietary protein and individual indispensable amino acid intake requirement of apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex. We considered evidence published since the current DRIs were set and our findings will serve as a key reference for future updates to the DRIs for protein and amino acids.

Methods

The methods for this systematic review followed the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Methods Guide for Effectiveness and Comparative Effectiveness Reviews, which we describe in the full report. Our searches covered publication dates from January 2000 through March 2024. We included randomized and nonrandomized controlled trials, prospective cohort, and nested case-control studies that investigated total protein and amino acid requirements using a variety of methods (i.e., nitrogen balance, indicator amino acid oxidation, etc.). We extracted data, assessed risk of bias, narratively summarized and synthesized results, and evaluated the strength of the evidence supporting the conclusions.

For full details on the methods, see the full report [https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/products/dietary-protein-intake/protocol] of this review.

Results

We identified 11,344 studies, of which 68 articles reporting on 66 unique studies were eligible for the review and 45 studies were assessed as low or moderate risk of bias and therefore included in the synthesis of results. Overall, the evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions

for average daily dietary protein and indispensable amino acid requirements. Estimated requirements for protein and indispensable amino acids varied both by population and by method used to calculate the requirement. For most populations, one or two studies of higher methodological rigor were available for both protein and amino acid requirements. For infants, six studies examined requirements for isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, tryptophan, and valine using the indicator amino acid oxidation method. Both males and females were studied for all requirements except valine where only males were studied. For children and adolescents, seven studies examined requirements for protein, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, and total branched chain amino acids using the indicator amino acid oxidation method. Both males and females were studied for all requirements except phenylalanine, for which the sex of participants was not reported. For pregnant people, four studies examined requirements for protein, lysine, and phenylalanine using the direct amino acid oxidation and indicator amino acid oxidation methods. For adults aged 19-50 years, 16 studies examined requirements for protein, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, and valine using the indicator amino acid oxidation, 24-hour indicator amino acid oxidation/24-hour indicator amino acid balance, nitrogen balance and plasma amino acid response methods. Only males were studied for all requirements except lysine, where one study enrolled only females. For adults aged 51->70 years, six studies examined requirements for protein, leucine, and phenylalanine using the direct amino acid oxidation, indicator amino acid oxidation, and nitrogen balance methods. Even when more than two studies were available for protein or amino acids, they used different designs and/or methods to calculate the requirement estimates, making synthesis impossible. Studies without a protein or amino acid requirement estimate (k=6) reported outcomes such as growth, nitrogen balance, leucine oxidation, phenylalanine oxidation, rate of 13 CO₂ released from tracer oxidation (F¹³CO₂), and 24-hour whole body lysine balance and oxidation.

Strengths and Limitations

The current systematic review has several strengths and limitations. One strength is that we captured a wide array of methodologies used to calculate protein and amino acid requirements, which expands on the previous evidence used to inform the 2005 Dietary Reference Intakes. We also included a range of populations, from infants to older adults and pregnant people. And we performed risk of bias assessments and graded the strength of evidence, which provides context about the methodological rigor and confidence in the findings of the included studies.

However, our review is limited by our decision not to capture or review evidence on the protein content of human milk, which was used in the previous Dietary Reference Intakes to determine the requirements. We made this decision to avoid duplicating other ongoing efforts by the U.S. federal government to document the nutrient composition of human milk.³⁻⁶ Also, since our review sought to examine on the quantity of dietary protein, we did not examine how protein quality impacts requirements.

Implications and Conclusions

Our review expands on the previous evidence used to inform the 2005 Dietary Reference Intakes and offers valuable insights for future research. We found very few studies for protein or indispensable amino acids across all populations. Overall, evidence from January 2000 to March 2024 is insufficient across populations to determine the average daily dietary protein and indispensable amino acid requirements. This field critically needs a single standardized and validated method to assess protein and amino acid requirement estimates with future studies focused specifically on life stages where protein intake is vital to growth and development.

References

- 1. Burd NA, McKenna CF, Salvador AF, Paulussen KJM, Moore DR. Dietary protein quantity, quality, and exercise are key to healthy living: A muscle-centric perspective across the lifespan. Front Nutr. 2019;6:83. doi:10.3389/fnut.2019.00083
- 2. Institute of Medicine. Dietary reference intakes for energy, carbohydrate, fiber, fat, fatty acids, cholesterol, protein and amino acids. The National Academies Press;2005:589-768. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK9961/
- Casavale KO, Anderson-Villaluz D, Ahuja JK, Chakrabarti S, Gibbs K, Hopperton K, Parnel S, Pehrsson PR, Stanton M, Vargas AJ. The Human Milk Composition Initiative: Filling Crucial Gaps in Data on and Related to Human Milk in the United States and Canada. Adv Nutr. 2023 Jul 25:S2161-8313(23)01343-1. doi: 10.1016/j.advnut.2023.07.005. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 37499981.
- Mohr AE, Senkus KE, McDermid JM, Berger PK, Perrin MT, Handu D. Human Milk Nutrient Composition Data is Critically Lacking in the United States and Canada: Results from a Systematic Scoping Review of 2017-2022. Adv Nutr. 2023 Sep 25:S2161-8313(23)01380-7. doi: 10.1016/j.advnut.2023.09.007. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 37758059.
- Wu X, Jackson RT, Khan SA, Ahuja J, Pehrsson PR. Human Milk Nutrient Composition in the United States: Current Knowledge, Challenges, and Research Needs. Curr Dev Nutr. 2018 May 31;2(7):nzy025. doi: 10.1093/cdn/nzy025. PMID: 30087951; PMCID: PMC6063275
- 6. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2020. Scanning for New Evidence on the Nutrient Content of Human Milk: A Process Model for Determining Age-Specific Nutrient Requirements. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/25943

Chapter 1. Introduction

Importance of Protein for Health

Protein is essential for growth, development, function, and maintenance of human health.¹ Inadequate protein intake can lead to negative health effects.² Aside from its widely appreciated role in building and developing bone and muscle, ³⁻⁵ protein also serves many other functions including providing structural elements to cells/tissues, transporting nutrients, and containing antibodies and cytokines that support immune response.^{6, 7} More information on protein intake in relation to chronic conditions can be found in the concurrent systematic review on the total dietary protein intake and related bone disease, kidney disease, and sarcopenia outcomes (https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/products/effect-protein-intake/protocol).

Protein Composition and Quality

Protein is a complex structure made up of amino acids. There are 21 genetically encoded amino acids used for protein synthesis in humans: alanine, arginine, asparagine, cysteine, glutamic acid, glutamine, glycine, histidine, isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, proline, serine, threonine, tryptophan, tyrosine, valine, and selenocysteine. Amino acids are grouped based on the body's ability to produce them. ^{8, 9} Nine amino acids are considered "indispensable" (histidine, isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, tryptophan, and valine) because the body cannot make them, and people must therefore consume these in their diets. The remaining amino acids are considered "dispensable" because the body can produce them on its own.

Protein-rich foods come from both plant and animal sources such as meat, poultry, seafood, eggs, beans, legumes, and nuts, and these sources differ based on the amount and type of protein and amino acids they contain. Quality, or how easily the body can access and use the amino acids should be considered when creating recommendations for protein and amino acid requirements. ¹⁰⁻¹² Protein quality can be measured using the protein digestibility corrected amino acid score (PDCAAS), digestible indispensable amino acid score (DIAAS), biological value (BV), and net protein utilization (NPU) etc. ¹³ Protein from animal sources (i.e., eggs, milk, meat) is considered higher quality while protein from plant sources (i.e., grains, legumes, nuts) is considered lower quality due to amino acid content and digestibility. ^{10, 11, 13, 14}

Measurement of Protein and Amino Acid Requirements

Total protein and amino acid requirements across the lifespan can be measured in a variety of ways. In all methods, the amount of energy provided must be adequate to assess true protein requirements.^{15, 16} The nitrogen balance and factorial method have been used to estimate protein requirements and the nitrogen balance method is considered to be the most valid approach.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ Within the last few decades, the indicator amino acid oxidation (IAAO) technique has emerged as another method to estimate protein requirements, but this method has not been validated for this purpose.¹⁹ IAAO, direct amino acid oxidation (DAAO), 24-h IAAO/24-h indicator amino acid balance (IAAB), and the plasma amino acid response method have been used to estimate amino acid requirements and in the 2005 DRIs, the 24-h IAAO/24-h IAAB methods were established as the most appropriate method to estimate requirements when available.¹⁶All

methods have inherent advantages and disadvantages in estimating both protein and amino acid requirements.²⁰ We briefly describe each technique below.

Nitrogen balance method

The nitrogen balance method is designed to measure nitrogen intakes and nitrogen excretions (e.g., urine, feces, and miscellaneous losses) during both fed and fasted states across multiple levels of protein intake. Nitrogen excretions are subtracted from nitrogen intakes to determine the protein amount required to achieve nitrogen equilibrium (nitrogen intake = nitrogen excretion). This represents the point at which the protein requirement is met.

Factorial method

The factorial method estimates the protein requirement by taking into consideration nitrogen estimates of the maintenance requirement, rates of protein deposition, and efficiency of protein use.¹⁶

IAAO and DAAO method

The IAAO method measures the oxidation and/or rate of ¹³CO₂ released from tracer oxidation (F¹³CO₂) of the isotopically labeled indicator amino acid during the fed state across multiple protein or amino acid intakes to estimate protein or amino acid requirements. ²¹⁻²³ As described by Elango et al., ²² an indicator amino acid is an indispensable amino acid with well-regulated body pools that is irreversibly oxidized. As test protein or amino acid intakes increase oxidation of the indicator amino acid decreases until the breakpoint or the point at which the protein or amino acid requirement is met. ²¹⁻²³

The DAAO method is similar to the IAAO method in which the rate of ${}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation (F ${}^{13}CO_2$) is measured in the fed state across multiple amino acid intakes to determine the amino acid requirements. However, the test amino acid is isotopically labeled rather than an indicator amino acid and an inverse oxidation response to the IAAO method occurs. ${}^{16, 22, 23}$

24-h IAAO/24-h IAAB method

Like the IAAO method, the 24-h IAAO method measures the oxidation of an indicator amino acid across multiple amino acid intakes over a 24-h period and a breakpoint is determined to estimate the amino acid requirement. ^{18, 22} Similarly, a breakpoint is determined using the 24-h IAAB, which measures the balance of the indicator amino acid, taking indicator amino acid oxidation and subtracting from indicator amino acid intake. ^{18, 22} These methods are generally performed following an adaptation period of 6 days and take into account both fed and fasted states. ²⁴

Plasma amino acid response method

The plasma amino acid response method assumes that once intake of the test amino acid meets the requirement, the concentration of the test amino acid will increase in the plasma.¹⁶ However, many factors can influence changes to plasma concentrations, making this method challenging to interpret.

Growth Measurement

Growth potential is determined by genetics and other factors such as nutritional status. Amino acids are required not only for accretion of tissue but also for the production of growth hormones and the development of matrix for bone growth. Inadequate intake of protein/amino acids has been associated with short stature and failure to grow, while excessive intake in early childhood may increase adiposity and growth factors.²⁵⁻²⁷ Therefore, determining the amount of dietary protein intake to achieve appropriate linear growth from birth through adolescence could be another approach to estimate protein requirements during these stages of life.

Protein and Amino Acid Dietary Reference Intakes

The Dietary Reference Intakes (DRIs) are a set of reference values established (by life stage and sex) for micro and macronutrients based on available scientific evidence.²⁸ The DRIs are made up of four reference values: the estimated average requirement (EAR), recommended dietary allowance (RDA), adequate intake (AI), and tolerable upper intake level (UL). The EAR is intended to cover the minimum nutrient requirements for 50 percent of the healthy population whereas the RDA is intended to be sufficient for 97.5 percent of the healthy population.²⁸ An AI is established only when an RDA cannot be determined and is an approximation or estimate of a nutrient intake assumed to be adequate. A UL is the highest possible nutrient intake likely to pose no adverse health effects.²⁸ Generally, for protein, a higher EAR and RDA is required for both males and females during vital periods of growth and development such as infancy, childhood, and adolescence (EAR 0.71-1.0 g/kg/d, RDA: 0.85-1.2 g/kg/d). The EAR and RDA during these stages of life are the same for both males and females except from age 14 to 18 years, where the EAR for males is slightly higher (EAR: 0.73 g/kg/d and 0.71 g/kg/d).¹⁶ A higher EAR and RDA is also observed during pregnancy and lactation (EAR: 0.88-1.05 g/kg/d, RDA: 1.1-1.3 g/kg/d).¹⁶ Protein EARs and RDAs decrease slightly for adults but are the same for males and females (19->70 years, EAR: 0.66 g/kg/d, RDA: 0.8 g/kg/d). ¹⁶ Individual amino acid intake requirements follow a similar pattern.

Importantly, the DRIs for protein and amino acids were published in 2005 and have not been updated for nearly two decades. Since then, new evidence has become available on requirements for average daily protein and individual indispensable amino acids. Our systematic review was commissioned by the Joint Canada-U.S. Dietary Reference Intakes Working Group, who were informed by a series of evidence scans conducted in collaboration with the U.S. Department of Agriculture Nutrition Evidence Systematic Review team, which helped determine areas where systematic review of the evidence was needed.²⁹ We undertook this review on the recommendation of the Joint Canada-U.S. Dietary Reference Intakes Working Group to inform the update of the protein and amino acid DRIs by the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. It will serve as a key reference for a future expert panel who will be tasked with updating the DRIs for all macronutrients, including protein.

Scope and Key Questions

The goal of this review is to assess the evidence on requirements for average daily dietary protein and individual indispensable amino acid intake for healthy individuals by life stage and sex.

Key Questions

Key Question 1. What are the average daily dietary protein intake requirements of apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex?

Key Question 2. What are the average daily dietary individual indispensable amino acid intake requirements of apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex?

Report Organization

The remainder of this report presents the methods used to conduct the literature searches, data abstraction, and analysis; the results of the review organized by Key Question and population; and discussion of the findings within the context of what is already known, the limitations of the evidence base and the review, suggestions for future research, and conclusions.

Chapter 2. Methods

Review Approach

Our review methods followed the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) Methods Guide for Effectiveness and Comparative Effectiveness Reviews (available at <u>https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/topics/cer-methods-guide/overview</u>). This systematic review also reports in accordance with the Preferred Items for Reporting in Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA).³⁰

The Joint Canada-US Dietary Reference Intakes Working Group prioritized areas for systematic review and developed the questions for the systematic review. AHRQ and Partners (HHS and USDA) finalized the Key Questions. The Evidence-based Practice Center (EPC) confirmed the Key Questions with input from AHRQ and Partners to ensure that the Key Questions were specific and relevant. A panel of technical experts provided content and methodological expertise on protein, amino acids, and nutrition throughout the development of the review protocol. The protocol was posted online June 2, 2023, with amendments posted online December 6, 2023 (https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/products/dietary-protein-intake/protocol). We registered the protocol on PROSPERO (CRD42023446618).

We invited experts in protein, amino acids, and nutrition throughout the life course to provide external peer review of this systematic review; AHRQ and an associate editor also provided comments. The draft report will be posted on the AHRQ website for 4 weeks to elicit public comments. We will address all reviewer comments, revising the text as appropriate. A disposition of comments table of public comments will be posted on the AHRQ website 3 months after the Agency posts the final systematic review.

Literature Search Strategies

The following description of the review search processes applies to all Key Questions. Our librarian team member developed multiple search strategies for relevant databases, including Medline, EMBASE, AGRICOLA, and Scopus, incorporating vocabulary and natural language relevant to the Key Questions (Appendix A). We reviewed and agreed on the search strategies through a consensus among team members. Searches were conducted from January 2000 through March 2024 to capture all relevant published literature since the current DRIs for protein were established in 2005. Search strategies were peer reviewed by a reference librarian who was not a team member.

Study Selection

We reviewed bibliographic database search results for studies relevant to our PICOTS framework and study-specific inclusion criteria described in Table 1.

Search results were downloaded to EndNote X9 and screened in PICO Portal software (<u>www.picoportal.net</u>).³¹ PICO portal is a web-based screening tool that improves efficiency and accuracy in the screening process and management of the process by using machine learning to sort and present first those citations most likely to be eligible. Two independent investigators screened titles and abstracts of results using predefined criteria. When the machine learning system was trained, we moved to one screener as soon as we reached a 90 percent recall rate of citations eligible for full-text review. We stopped screening citations remaining past a 95 percent

Chapter 2. Methods

recall rate of citations eligible for full-text review. Using the same online system, two independent investigators performed full-text screening to determine if inclusion criteria were met. Differences in screening decisions were resolved by consultation between reviewers, and, if necessary, consultation with a third reviewer. We documented the inclusion and exclusion status of citations that underwent full-text screening. Throughout the screening process, team members met regularly to discuss training material and any issues that arose to ensure consistent application of inclusion criteria. A complete list of publications excluded after full text review appears in Appendix B.

Additionally, during screening, we tagged studies in PICO portal (using certain identifiers, such as small sample size, study design) to help us sort the literature and track study characteristics that could require revisiting based on review findings. Multiple publications relating to the same study were mapped to a unique study.

We supplemented our bibliographic database searches with citation searching of relevant systematic reviews and original research. We solicited literature through a notice in the Federal Register and Supplementary Evidence and Data for Systematic Review submission portal and other information solicited through the AHRQ Effective Health Care website. We used information from these sources to assess publication and reporting bias and inform future research needs.

We will update searches while the draft report is under public review.

Term	Inclusion Criteria	Exclusion Criteria		
Population KQ1 & 2	Participants who are healthy and/or have chronic diseases or chronic disease risk factors, including those with obesity.	Studies that exclusively enroll participants diagnosed with a disease, hospitalized, or in a long-term care facility with an illness or injury		
	Participants who are pregnant and lactating	(for this criterion, studies that exclusively enroll participants with obesity will not be excluded).		
	Age at intervention exposure: • Infants, children, adolescents (0-18 yr) • Adults (≥19 yr)	Studies that aim to treat participants who have already been diagnosed with the outcome of interest (except weight loss interventions in overweight or obese subjects).		
		Studies that exclusively enroll undernourished participants.		
		Studies that exclusively enroll participants with a baseline diet deficient in protein (i.e., below the recommended dietary allowance of protein (RDA) per age).		
		Studies that exclusively enroll preterm infants.		
		Studies that exclusively enroll post-bariatric surgery subjects.		
		Studies that exclusively recruit elite athletes.		
		Participants with existing conditions that clearly are known to alter nutrient metabolism or requirements, or those being treated with medications that alter nutrient metabolism.		
		Non-human participants (e.g., animal studies, in-vitro models)		
Interventions KQ1 & 2	Total daily protein intake level Total daily intake of indispensable AAs	Studies that only assess protein intake via parenteral nutrition or intravenous nutrition support		
	Methionine, Phenylalanine, Threonine, Tryptophan, Valine)	Studies that examine food products or dietary supplements not widely available to U.S. consumers.		
		Multi-component interventions that do not isolate the effect or association of protein (including protein and exercise combinations).		
Comparison KQ1 & 2	Different total daily protein intake level	No comparator		
	Different total daily intake of indispensable AAs			
Outcomes KQ1	Total protein requirement* as defined by the following indicators or criterion of adequacy, including but not limited to: • Nitrogen balance method	No relevant exclusion criteria		
	Factorial method			
	Indicator AA oxidation method			
	 Linear growth for infants, children, adolescents (0-18 yr) 			

Table 1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria by population, intervention, comparator, outcome, timing, setting/study design (PICOTS)

Term	Inclusion Criteria	Exclusion Criteria		
Outcomes	Indispensable AA requirement* as defined by	No relevant exclusion criteria		
KQ2	the following indicators of adequacy, including			
	but not limited to:			
	 Plasma AA response method 			
	 Direct AA oxidation method 			
	 24-h AA balance method 			
	 Indicator AA oxidation method 			
Timing	All duration and follow up	No relevant exclusion criteria		
KQ1 & 2				
Setting	All settings	No relevant exclusion criteria		
KQ1 & 2				
Study	Randomized controlled trials	International and government reports		
Design	Neurondomized controlled trials, including	Norrativo roviewa		
nų i a z	quasi experimental and controlled before and	Narrative reviews		
	after studies	Systematic reviews, meta-analyses, umbrella		
		reviews, scoping reviews		
	Prospective cohort studies			
		Uncontrolled trials		
	Nested case-control studies			
		Case-control studies		
		Uncontrolled before-and-after studies		
		Retrospective conort studies		
		All other study designs		
Study Size	Any sample size for metabolic studies	For studies other than metabolic studies and		
KQ1 & 2		studies with women who are pregnant and		
	Any sample size for studies involving women	lactating:		
	who are pregnant or lactating	 N < 6 participants and without power 		
		for crossover studies		
		 Other studies with N < 50 participants (for RCTs - 25 participants analyzed) 		
		(for RCTS - 25 participants analyzed		
		per study arm), and without power		
	English only (due to resource limitations)	Non-English publications		
KQ1 & 2				
Geographic	Locations with food products or dietary	Locations with less than high HDI		
Location	supplements widely available to U.S.			
KQ1 & 2	consumers, including those rated high and very			
	high on the HDI.			
	No HDI specification for highly controlled			
	metabolic studies that examine protein or			
Publication	2000 to procent	Prior to 2000		
Date				
KQ1 & 2				
Publication	Articles published in peer-reviewed journals	Articles that have not been peer reviewed and		
Status		are not published in peer-reviewed iournals		
KQ1 & 2		(e.g., unpublished data, manuscripts, pre-		
		prints, reports, abstracts, conference		
		proceedings).		

Abbreviations: AA = amino acid; h = hour; HDI = Human Development Index; KQ = key question; N = number, RCT = randomized controlled trial; RDA = recommended dietary allowance; U.S. = United States; yr = year

Chapter 2. Methods

Note: For this systematic review, the term "metabolic studies" refers to nitrogen balance studies, indicator amino acid oxidation, 24-hour indicator amino acid balance, direct amino acid oxidation, and plasma amino acid response studies.

*Requirement is defined as the lowest daily intake value for a nutrient that will meet the need as defined by a specified indicator or criterion of adequacy, of apparently healthy individuals.

The Human Development Index

Introduced by the United Nations in 1990, the Human Development Index (HDI) classifies countries based on a summary measure of average achievement in three key dimensions of human development: health, education, and economics.³² We used USDA Nutrition Evidence Systematic Review's (NESR's) standard criteria to include studies conducted in countries classified as high or very high on the HDI, ³³ because these are generalizable to the United States and Canada. We excluded studies conducted in countries classified as medium or low on HDI. However, no HDI specification was required for highly controlled metabolic studies that examined protein or amino acid requirements because requirements are not likely to vary considerably between individuals with different countries of origin. We applied the HDI classification based on the year the intervention was conducted or the exposure data were collected. If the study did not report the year(s) in which the intervention/exposure data were collected, the HDI classification for the year of publication was applied. If the year of publication was more recent than the available HDI values, then we used the most recent HDI classifications. If a country was not listed in the HDI, then we used the current country classification from the World Bank, and included those studies conducted in countries grouped as upper-middle or high income.³⁴ For multinational studies, we applied the HDI classification for the majority of the countries.

Data Extraction and Data Management

The Systematic Review Data Repository (SRDR) online system (http://srdr.ahrq.gov) (a detailed and standardized web-based customizable data extraction form) was used for study-level data extraction. The SRDR form was pilot-tested and refined within the review team.

Studies that met inclusion criteria were distributed to EPC reviewers for data extraction. Data were extracted by one reviewer, and to ensure accuracy, a second, senior systematic reviewer conducted quality checks on randomly selected studies (20% of the literature set). Review team members met at least weekly to discuss questions about data extraction and to ensure consistency in abstraction.

We extracted data from all eligible studies into evidence tables (Appendix E and F). A summary of the basic characteristics of all eligible studies can be found in Appendix D. All eligible studies underwent risk of bias assessment (see section below). We used a two-step process for our data extraction: 1) we extracted study characteristics for all eligible studies, and 2) we extracted findings for outcomes from studies assessed as low or moderate risk of bias (these studies make up the analytic set).

For all eligible studies, data elements on study characteristics extracted include: author, year of publication, sponsorship, setting, study design, population (including sample size, age, sex, race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, physical activity level, body mass index, obesity status, pregnancy, lactation, and menopausal status, health status/co-morbidities, medication use, supplement use), type of diet (e.g., vegan, vegetarian), energy balance status (i.e., studies that

examine protein intake in the context of energy imbalance states), intervention and control characteristics, comparisons, outcomes, intervention duration, and risk of bias assessments.

In addition, findings for outcomes were extracted from studies included in the analytic set (i.e., studies rated as low to moderate risk of bias) (Appendix H). Our analytic set consist of studies with higher methodological rigor (i.e., studies rated as low to moderate risk of bias). We based the findings of this review on these studies because they are less susceptible to biases that can reduce the robustness of findings. We also extracted findings for protein and amino acid requirement estimates for those studies not included in the analytic set (i.e., studies rated as high or very high risk of bias) (Appendix G).

At the end of the project, all data will be available in SRDR online system (http://srdr.ahrq.gov) for full public access.

Assessing Methodological Risk of Bias

Risk of bias is the extent to which the design and conduct of a study are unlikely to have prevented bias in the results. We assessed the methodological risk of bias of each included original study based on the study design (Appendix C).

We used the Cochrane Risk of Bias tool 2.0 parallel design version³⁵ to assess risk of bias of parallel RCTs, rating them as low risk, some concerns (moderate risk), or high risk for each of the following domains: 1) Bias arising from randomization process; 2) Bias due to deviations from intended interventions; 3) Bias due to missing outcome data; 4) Bias in measurement of the outcome; 5) Bias in selection of reported result. In addition, we used the Cochrane Risk of Bias tool 2.0 cross over design version³⁵ to assess risk of bias of cross over RCTs, as low risk, some concerns (moderate risk), or high risk for each of the following domains: 1) Bias arising from randomization process; 2) Bias due to missing outcome data; 5) Bias due to deviations from randomization process; 4) Bias from period and carryover effects; 3) Bias due to deviations from intended interventions; 4) Bias due to missing outcome data; 5) Bias in measurement of the outcome; 6) Bias in selection of reported result.

For nonrandomized controlled trials (including quasi-experimental and controlled beforeand-after studies), risk of bias by outcomes was rated using the Risk of Bias In Nonrandomized Studies - of Interventions (ROBINS-I) tool³⁶ as low, moderate, serious, critical or no information for each of the following domains: 1) Bias due to confounding; 2) Bias in selection of participants into the study; 3) Bias in classification of interventions; 4) Bias due to deviations from intended interventions; 5) Bias due to missing data; 6) Bias in measurement of outcomes; 7) Bias in selection of the reported result; and an overall risk of bias judgment option low, moderate, or high (serious or critical).

For observational studies (including prospective cohort studies with or without comparison group and nested case-control studies), we rated risk of bias by outcomes using the Risk Of Bias In Nonrandomized Studies - of Exposure (ROBINS-E) tool³⁷ as low, moderate, serious, critical, or no information for each of the following domains: 1) Bias due to confounding; 2) Bias in selection of participants into the study; 3) Bias due to exposure classification; 4) Bias due to deviations from intended interventions; 5) Bias due to missing data; 6) Bias in measurement of outcomes; 7) Bias in selection of the reported result; and an overall risk of bias judgment option low, moderate, high (serious) or very high (critical).

When using the ROBINS-E tool, we carried out our assessment using a two-step process for all eligible studies. We first assessed only domains 3-7. When at least one domain was assessed as high risk or very high risk of bias, we determined that a study had an overall risk of bias

Chapter 2. Methods

judgement of high risk or very high risk of bias (based on the ROBINS-E algorithm for reaching overall risk of bias judgement); and we decided that no further assessment was required using domains 1-2. When domains 3-7 were not assessed as high risk or very high risk of bias (i.e., where the domains were either low or moderate risk of bias), we decided to carry out further assessment using domains 1-2. Given the number of included studies, we chose to use the two-step process to proceed with our ROBINS-E risk of bias assessment in a timely manner.

One investigator independently assessed risk of bias for eligible studies by outcome; a second investigator reviewed each risk of bias assessment. Investigators consulted to reconcile any discrepancies in the risk of bias assessments. For RCTs, the overall risk of bias assessments for each study outcome were classified as low risk, moderate risk, or high risk. For observational studies, the overall risk of bias assessments for each study outcome were classified as low, moderate, high (serious) or very high (critical).

We based overall risk of bias assessments on the collective risk of bias across components and confidence that the study results for given outcomes were believable given the study's limitations. When determining the overall strength of evidence, we considered any quality issues pertinent to the specific outcomes of interest.

Data Synthesis/Analysis

We organized our results by Key Question, then population and outcome. We provided a narrative qualitative synthesis due to the diverse methodologies and data heterogeneity and sparsity across studies, precluding a meta-analysis.

Our findings were grouped by population: infants, children and adolescents, adults (19-50 years), adults (51->70 years), and adults (19-50 years and 51->70 years). We categorized adults by these age ranges because the 2005 DRIs for protein used similar age range categories. ¹⁶ Generally, the literature aligned well with this categorization. We show values equivalent to the EAR (i.e., mean maintenance requirement or breakpoint) and RDA (i.e., safe protein allowance or upper 95% CI) when available. For each comparison, we present narrative summary of findings tables for the outcomes in the Results section.

Grading the Strength of Evidence

Strength of evidence is the extent of our confidence in drawing a specific conclusion and is based on causal inference criteria. The overall strength of evidence for identified outcomes for Key Questions 1 and 2 were evaluated based on five required domains: 1) study limitations (risk of bias); 2) consistency (similarity of effect direction and size); 3) directness (single, direct link between intervention and outcome); 4) precision (degree of certainty around an estimate); and 5) reporting bias.³⁸

Based on study design and risk of bias, we rated study limitations as low, moderate, high or very high. Consistency was rated as consistent, inconsistent, or unknown/not applicable (e.g., single study) based on whether intervention effects were similar in direction and magnitude, and statistical significance of all studies. Directness was rated as either direct or indirect based on the need for indirect comparisons when inference requires observations across studies (i.e., more than one step was needed to reach the conclusion). Precision was rated as precise or imprecise based on the degree of certainty surrounding each effect estimate or qualitative finding. An imprecise estimate is one for which the confidence interval is wide enough to include clinically distinct conclusions.

An outcome with an overall rating of "high strength of evidence" implies that the included contributing studies were randomized controlled trial studies with both 1) a low risk of bias and 2) domains that were consistent, direct, and precise. If we had found any outcome to have at least moderate or high strength of evidence, we would have evaluated reporting bias by the potential for publication bias, selective outcome reporting bias, and selective analysis reporting bias. We would have done this by comparing reported results with those mentioned in the methods section and an assessment of grey literature to assess potentially unpublished studies. However, no findings rose to this level. Other factors considered in assessing strength of evidence included dose response relationship, the presence of confounders, and strength of association.

Based on these factors, we rated the overall strength of evidence for each outcome as:

High: Very confident that estimate of effect lies close to true effect. Few or no deficiencies in body of evidence, findings are believed to be stable.

Moderate: Moderately confident that estimate of effect lies close to true effect. Some deficiencies in body of evidence; findings likely to be stable, but some doubt.

Low: Limited confidence that estimate of effect lies close to true effect; major or numerous deficiencies in body of evidence. Additional evidence necessary before concluding that findings are stable or that estimate of effect is close to true effect.

Insufficient: No evidence, unable to estimate an effect or no confidence in estimate of effect. Available evidence or lack of evidence precludes judgement.

Notably, an assessment of insufficient does not mean that the intervention is ineffective. Rather, it means that due to the uncertainty of the evidence, we could not draw meaningful conclusions about its effectiveness at this time.

For each comparison, we presented the strength of evidence for the outcomes in Appendix I.

Introduction

This section describes the results of the literature search, followed by study characteristics and the reported findings of included studies that had low to moderate risk of bias (analytic set). Results for Key Question 1 are presented by population whereas results for Key Question 2 are presented by each individual amino acid and population. A summary of study characteristics of all eligible studies can be found in Appendix D. Risk of bias assessment and detailed study characteristics tables of all eligible studies can be found in Appendix C, E, and F. Detailed findings tables and strength of evidence for studies in the analytic set can be found in Appendix H and I. Appendix G provides a narrative summary and findings tables for studies not included in the analytic set (i.e., studies that were high/very high risk of bias) that report protein and amino acid requirement estimates.

Results of Literature Searches

Figure 1 presents the literature flow of the search results. Database searches of published literature resulted in 11344 potentially relevant articles. After dual review of abstracts and titles, we screened the full text of 175 articles; of these, 63 articles reporting on 61 unique studies met the inclusion criteria. Additionally, five articles reporting on five studies were identified through supplemented searches of relevant systematic reviews and original research. Thus, 68 articles reporting on 66 studies were included in the systematic review. ^{39-76 77-106} Among these, 45 studies were rated as low to moderate risk of bias and comprise our analytic set. ^{40, 44-63, 65, 67-75, 78, 79, 82, 86, 90-93, 96, 99, 100, 103-105} A breakdown per Key Question is shown in Figure 1 below. We list studies excluded at full text screening and reasons for exclusion in Appendix B.





From: Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, et al. The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. BMJ 2021;372:n71. doi: 10.1136/bmj.n71. For more information, visit: <u>http://www.prisma-statement.org/</u>

Key Question 1: What is the average daily dietary protein intake requirements of apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex?

Key Points

- Ten of 25 studies were assessed as low or moderate risk of bias and were included in the analytic set.
 - Protein requirement estimates were examined in eight studies, including children/adolescents (1 RCT), pregnant people (1 RCT), adults 19-50 years (1 RCT, 1 non-RCT), and adults 51->70 years (4 RCTs).
- Of these, both males and females were enrolled in two studies (children/adolescents, adults 51->70 years), whereas only males were enrolled in three studies (adults 19-50 years and adults 51->70 years) and only females in three studies (pregnant people, adults 51->70 years).
- Overall, evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions for average daily dietary protein intake requirements for any population.

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 2 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the average daily protein requirement for infants and reports the effect of protein intake on growth but does not report a protein requirement estimate.⁶⁵

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Thailand
Design of studies	1 study non-RCT
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age	Start: 6 mo End:12 mo
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	145
Follow up Duration	6 mo
Outcomes evaluated	1 study length-for-age z score
	1 study conditional growth length-for-age z score
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 2. Basic characteristics of non-RCT analytic set: infants

Abbreviations: mo = month; RCT = randomized controlled trial

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁶⁵ dietary assessment and growth measures were taken at 6, 9, and 12 months of age. Dietary assessment was performed using food frequency questionnaires, 24-h recalls, and 3-day food records. The average percent of energy from protein was 7.8 percent, 12.6 percent, and 15.6 percent at 6, 9, and 12 months and was provided in the form of breast milk, formula, and/or complimentary feeding. Body weight and recumbent length were measured, and length-for-age z score (LAZ) were calculated using WHO Anthro version 3.2.2. Conditional growth status was calculated as z-score deviation from average size of the study population. Baseline size at 6 months was controlled for when determining conditional growth status. To compare the effects of protein intake and growth, infants were divided into 3 protein intake categories, low protein ($\leq 10.9\%$ energy from protein), median protein (11-12.8% of energy from protein), and high protein ($\geq 12.9\%$ of energy from protein).

Findings

Other (Growth)

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the effects of protein intake on growth, specifically LAZ and conditional LAZ. Table 3 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Comparisons	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed)	Country Ethnicity/ Race	Protein amount (% energy from	Findings	Direction of effect	Strength of Evidence**
	Timing	Age Sex (%	protein)			
		female)				
*LAZ 6 mo 1. HPro vs LPro 2. HPro vs MPro 3. MPro vs LPro LAZ 9 mo 1. HPro vs LPro 2. HPro vs MPro 3. MPro vs LPro LAZ 12 mo 1. HPro vs LPro 2. HPro vs MPro 3. MPro vs LPro 2. HPro vs MPro 3. MPro vs LPro 2. HPro vs MPro 3. MPro vs LPro 2. HPro vs MPro 3. MPro vs LPro 3. MPro vs LPro	(n analyzed) Timing Kittisakmontri, 2022 ⁶⁵ (36235599) non-RCT (n=145 (n=36 HPro, n=73 MPro, n=36 LPro)) 6, 9, and 12 mo	Race Age Sex (% female) Thailand NR Start: 6 mo End: 12 mo 49.7%	energy from protein) LPro: ≤10.9% MPro: 11- 12.8% HPro: ≥12.9%	LAZ 6 mo: HPro: -0.15 MPro: -0.55 LPro: -0.66 1. 0.50(-0.01, 1.01) 20.40(- 0.05, 0.84) 3. 0.11(-0.34, 0.55) LAZ 9 mo: HPro: -0.17 MPro: -0.48 LPro: -0.69 1. 0.52(-0.01, 1.05) 2. 0.32(-0.14, 0.77) 3. 0.20(-0.24, 0.65) LAZ 12 mo: HPro: -0.19 MPro: -0.55 LPro: -0.64 1. 0.45(-0.07, 0.96) 2. 0.35(-0.09, 0.80) 3. 0.10(-0.35, 0.54)	LAZ 6 mo: 1. no difference 2. no difference 3. no difference LAZ 9 mo: 1. no difference 2. no difference 3. no difference 2. no difference 2. no difference 2. no difference 2. no difference 3. no difference 2. no difference 2. no difference 2. no difference 3. no difference	LAZ: Insufficient Conditional LAZ: insufficient
				Conditional LAZ 12 mo: HPro: 0.07 MPro: -0.01 LPro: -0.04		

Abbreviations: HPro = high protein ($\geq 12.9\%$ of energy from protein); LAZ = length-for-age z score; LPro = low protein ($\leq 10.9\%$ energy from protein); mo = months; MPro = median protein (11-12.8% of energy from protein); N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial

*Data are shown as LAZ at 6, 9, and 12 months followed by the mean difference between groups and 95% confidence interval of the mean difference in parentheses.

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.7, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that the evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency.

Children and Adolescents

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 4 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily protein requirements for children and adolescents. ⁵⁰

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	8.4 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	7
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study protein requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂ , phenylalanine oxidation)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

 Table 4. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁵⁰ participants underwent 2 adaptation days (1.5 g/kg/d protein) and 1 study day for each test intake. Participants received seven different protein intake levels ranging from 0.1-2.56 g/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the protein requirement estimate was calculated using a 2-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ and phenylalanine oxidation data.

Protein Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the protein requirement estimate for children and adolescents. Table 5 provides a summary of findings.

		••••••••••••••••••		p	
Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Test Protein Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Protein	Elango, 2011 ⁵⁰	Canada	0.1-2.56 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(22049165)			1.25 g/kg/d,	
estimate		NR		upper 95% CI:	
	RCT			1.5 g/kg/d	
1.		8.4 yr			
Phenylalanine	(n=7; 56)			2. Breakpoint:	
oxidation		28.6%		1.3 g/kg/d,	
	Data obtained			upper 95% CI:	
2. F ¹³ CO ₂	following each			1.55 g/kg/d	
	study d (d 3)				

Table 5. Summary	y of findings f	for children and	adolescents (R	RCT): I	protein reg	uirement estimate

Abbreviations: d = day; CI = confidence interval; F¹³CO₂ = rate of ¹³CO₂ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.1, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Pregnancy

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 6 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily protein requirements for pregnant people (early gestation 11-20 weeks, late gestation 32-38 weeks).⁹⁹

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	EG: 30.6 yr
	LG: 30.3 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only females
Sample size	29 (EG: n=17, LG: n=19)*
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study protein requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 6. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: pregnant people

Abbreviations: d = day; EG = early gestation; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of tracer oxidation to <math>^{13}CO_2$ [tracer; phenylalanine]; LG = late gestation; N = number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

*Seven women were studied in both early and late gestation

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁹⁹ participants underwent 2 adaptation days (1.5 g/kg/d protein) and 1 study day per test intake. Participants received 1-4 different protein intake levels ranging from 0.22-2.56 g/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the protein requirement estimate was calculated using a 2-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Protein Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the protein requirement estimate for pregnant people. Table 7 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Test Protein Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Protein	Stephens, 201599	Canada	0.22-2.56 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(25527661)			1.22 g/kg/d,	
estimate		NR		upper 95% CI:	
	RCT			1.66 g/kg/d	
1. F ¹³ CO2 (EG)		EG: 30.6 yr			
	(EG: n=17; 35)	LG: 30.3 yr		2. Breakpoint:	
2. F ¹³ CO2 (LG)	(LG: n=19; 43)			1.52 g/kg/d,	
		100%		upper 95% CI:	
	Data obtained			1.77 g/kg/d	
	following each				
	study d (d 3)				

Table 7. Summary of findings for pregnant people (RCT): protein requirement estimate

Abbreviations: d = day; CI = confidence interval; EG = early gestation; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of tracer oxidation to ${}^{13}CO_2$ [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; LG = late gestation; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.2, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Tables 8 and 9 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set for RCTs and non-RCTs. Two studies (one RCT⁶¹ and one non-RCT⁴⁰) addressed the question of the average daily protein requirements for adults 19-50 years. ^{40, 61}

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling

Table 8. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years

Characteristic	Information
Age range (average)	26.8 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	8
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study protein requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Nigeria
Design of studies	1 study non-RCT, cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	23.2 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	18
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d followed by 10 d on the study diet per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study protein requirement estimate (nitrogen balance)
Risk of bias	1 study low risk

TADIE J. DASIL LITATALIETISTILS UT HUIT-NOT AHAIVIL SEL AUUILS 13-30 VEAT	Table 9.	Basic characteri	stics of non-RC	T analytic set:	adults 19-50 vea	rs
---	----------	------------------	-----------------	-----------------	------------------	----

Abbreviations: d = day; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Protein intake ranges and methods used to calculate the protein requirement estimates differed between studies.

In the RCT, ⁶¹ participants underwent 2 adaptation days (1.0 g/kg/d protein) and 1 study day per test intake. Participants received seven different protein intake levels ranging from 0.1-1.8 g/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the protein requirement estimate was calculated using a bi-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

In the non-RCT⁴⁰ participants underwent 1 adaptation day (<0.1 g/kg/d protein) followed by 10 days on the study diet per test intake. Participants received four different protein intake levels ranging from 0.4-0.9 g/kg/d. Nitrogen balance was measured on days 5-10 and the protein requirement estimate was calculated using a linear regression equation relating nitrogen intake to balance.

Findings

Protein Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the protein requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 10 and 11 provides a summary of findings from the RCT and non-RCT.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Test Protein Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Protein requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Humayun, 2007 ⁶¹ (17921376) RCT (n=8; 56)	Canada 25% South Asian, 37.5% East Asian, 12.5% African, 25% White	0.1-1.8 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 0.93 g/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 1.24 g/kg/d	Insufficient
	Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	26.8 yr 0%			

Table 10. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (RCT): protein requirement estimate

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d=day; F^{13}CO_2 = rate {}^{13}CO_2 released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; N = number; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year$

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.3, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

calculate (n analyzed; Mean age requirement total Sex (% female) estimate observations) Timing	
Protein requirement estimateAtinmo, 201040 (NA)NigeriaI: 0.4-0.9 g/kg/d1. Mean maintenance requirement: 108.01 mg/kg/d nitrogen 9.45 mg/kg/d nitrogenInsuffic1. Nitrogen balance (Northern Nigeria arm)(n=7; 28 Northern Nigeria arm (n=11; 44 South Eastern Nigeria arm)NR*A: 63.92- 156.23 mg/kg/d nitrogen1. Mean maintenance requirement: 108.01 mg/kg/d nitrogen2. Nitrogen balance (South Eastern Nigeria arm)Data obtained following each study period (d 5- 10)0%2. Mean maintenance requirement: 110.82 mg/kg/d nitrogen3. Nitrogen balance (both arms)10)3. Mean maintenance requirement: 10)3. Mean maintenance requirement: 10)	cient

Table 11. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (non-RCT): protein requirement estimate

Abbreviations: A = actual; d = day; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; I = intended; mg/kg/d = milligrams per kilogram per day; N = number; NA = not applicable; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized control trial; SD = standard deviation; yr = year

*Average protein intake range is shown.

**Combined the mean requirement and protein allowance was calculated to be 0.686 g/kg/d and 0.843 g/kg/d protein

***Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.5, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 12 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. Four RCTs addressed the question of the average daily protein requirements for adults 51->70 years. ^{79, 86, 92, 93}

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	4 studies
Location of studies	1 study in the United States
	2 studies in Canada
	1 study in China
Design of studies	4 studies RCT cross over
Settings	4 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	70.9 to 75 yr
Sex of study participants	2 studies with only females
	1 study with only males
	1 study with both females and males
Sample size range	6 to 14
Intervention Duration	3 studies 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
	1 study 1 adaptation d followed by 17 d on the study diet (18 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	4 studies protein requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂ , nitrogen balance)
Risk of bias	4 studies moderate risk

Table 12. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 51->70 years

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Protein intake ranges and methods used to calculate the protein requirement estimates differed between studies.

In one RCT, ⁸⁶ participants underwent 1 adaptation day (0.18 g/kg/d protein) followed by 17 days on the study diet per test intake. Participants received 3 different protein intakes designed to provide low protein (0.5 g/kg/d), medium protein (0.75 g/kg/d) and high protein (1.0 g/kg/d). Nitrogen balance was measured at week 2 (days 7-10) and week 3 (days 14-17) and the protein requirement estimate was calculated using a linear regression equation between protein intake and nitrogen balance.

In the other three RCTs, ^{79, 92, 93} participants underwent 2 adaptation days (1.0 g/kg/d protein) and 1 study day per test intake. In one study⁷⁹ participants received 6 different protein intakes except for 2 participants who received 4 ranging from 0.3-1.8 g/kg/d. In the other two studies^{92, 93} participants received either 2-11 different protein intakes⁹³ or 7 different protein intakes⁹²
ranging from 0.2-2.0 g/kg/d. In all three studies, $^{79, 92, 93}$ the IAAO method was performed, and the protein requirement estimate was calculated using a nonlinear mixed-effects model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Protein Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the protein requirement estimate for adults 51->70 years. Table 13 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Test Protein Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence***
Protein requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Mao, 2020 ⁷⁹ (32140711) RCT (n=14; 80) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	China NR F: 73.1 yr M: 70.9 yr 50%	0.3-1.8 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 0.91 g/kg/d; upper 95% CI: 1.17 g/kg/d	Insufficient
Protein requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Rafii, 2015 ⁹³ (25320185) RCT (n=12; 83) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada 91.67% Caucasian, 8.33% Asian 74.3 yr 100%	0.2-2.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 0.96 g/kg/d; upper 95% CI: 1.29 g/kg/d	Insufficient
Protein requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Rafii, 2015 ⁹² (26962173) RCT (n=6; 42) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada 83% White, 17% African Canadian 71.3 yr 0%	0.2-2.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 0.94 g/kg/d; upper 95% CI: 1.24 g/kg/d	Insufficient

Table 13 Summary	of findings	for adults 51.	>70 voars	nrotein rec	uuiromont estimate
Table 15. Summary	, or munigs	ior adults 51		proteinriet	

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Test Protein Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence***
*Protein	Morse, 2001 ⁸⁶	United States	l: 0.5-1.0 g/kg/d	1. Mean protein	Insufficient
requirement	(11682582)		** 4 . 0 52 1 06	requirement:	
estimate 1. Nitrogen balance (week 2)	RCT (n=11; 33)	75 yr 100%	g/kg/d	protein allowance: 0.90 g/kg/d	
2. Nitrogen balance (week 3)	2 and 3 wk			2. Mean protein requirement: 0.56 g/kg/d; protein allowance: 0.76 g/kg/d	

 Abbreviations: A = actual; CI = confidence interval; d = day; F= female; F¹³CO₂ = rate of ¹³CO₂ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; I=intended; M= male; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week; yr = year

*The mean protein requirement was significantly different between week 2 and week 3.

**Average protein intake range is shown.

***Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.4, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 19-50 and 51->70 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 14 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily protein requirement for adults in both age groups 19-50 and 51->70 years; ¹⁰⁴ however, this study reports nitrogen balance and leucine oxidation rather than a protein requirement estimate.

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in the United States
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range	24.3 to 70 yr (average)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	19
Intervention Duration	1 study 10 d per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study nitrogen balance
	1 study leucine oxidation
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 14. Study characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 and 51->70 years

Abbreviations: d = day; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ¹⁰⁴ participants were assigned to a usual protein (1.5 g/kg FFM/d) and high protein (3.0 g/kg FFM/d) diet. Nitrogen balance was calculated from subtracting the 24-h urinary nitrogen excretion from nitrogen intakes (days 9-11) and amino acid kinetics were performed following infusion of a leucine tracer (L-[1-13C]leucine) to calculate leucine oxidation on day 11.

Findings

Other (Nitrogen balance, leucine oxidation)

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about nitrogen balance or leucine oxidation for adults 19-50 and 51->70 years. Table 15 provides a summary of findings.

 Table 15. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 and 51->70 years: nitrogen balance and leucine oxidation

Outcome comparisons	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Test Protein Amount	Findings	Direction of effect	Strength of Evidence*
1. YA vs OA 2. UP, YA vs HP, YA 3. UP, OA vs HP, OA Leucine oxidation 1. YA vs OA 2. UP, YA vs HP, YA 3. UP, OA vs HP, OA	2008 ¹⁰⁴ (18697911) RCT (n=19; 38) 10 d	NR YA: 24.3 yr OA: 70.0 yr YA: 50% OA: 44%	FFM/d HP: 3.0 g/kg FFM/d	balance (g/kg FFM/d): UP, YA: 2.77 \pm 0.11 HP, YA: 5.42 \pm 0.45 UP, OA: 2.48 \pm 0.12 HP, OA: 5.32 \pm 0.18 Leucine oxidation (µmol/kg FFM/min): UP, YA: 27.4 \pm 1.8 HP, YA: 38.2 \pm 2.1 UP, OA: 31.2 \pm 1.5 HP, OA: 37.3 \pm 1.3	 Not ogen balance: 1. No difference 2. Significantly increased on the HP diet 3. Significantly increased on the HP diet Leucine oxidation: 1. No difference 2. Significantly increased on the HP diet 3. Significantly increased on the HP diet 	balance: Insufficient Leucine oxidation: Insufficient

Abbreviations: d = day; $g/kg FFM/d = grams per kilogram fat free mass per day; HP = high protein; N = number; NR = not reported; OA = older adults; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; <math>\mu mol/kg FFM/min = micromole per kilogram fat free mass per minute; UP = usual protein; YA = younger adults; yr = year$

Note: Values are reported as mean \pm standard error

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.6, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was imprecise due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Key Question 2: What is the average daily individual indispensable amino acid intake requirements of apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex?

Key Points

- Thirty-five of 43 studies were assessed as low or moderate risk of bias and were included in the analytic set. Of these:
 - Isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, tryptophan, and valine requirement estimates were examined in six RCTs for infants. Both males and females were studied for all requirements except valine where only males were studied.
 - Lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, and total branched chain amino acids requirement estimates were examined in six RCTs for children and adolescents. Both males and females were studied for all requirements except phenylalanine in which the sex of participants is not reported.
 - Lysine and phenylalanine requirement estimates were examined in three RCTs for females who were pregnant.
 - Leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, and valine requirement estimates were examined in 14 RCTs for adults 19-50 years. Only males were studied for all requirement estimates except lysine where one study enrolled only females.
 - Leucine and phenylalanine requirement estimates were examined in two RCTs for adults 51->70 years. Both males and females were studied for all requirements.
 - Histidine requirement estimates were not examined for any population.
- Overall, evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions for the average daily dietary individual indispensable amino acid requirements for any population.

Histidine

No studies in the analytic set examined the histidine requirement estimate for infants, children and adolescents, pregnant people, adults 19-50 years, and adults 51->70 years.

Isoleucine

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 16 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily isoleucine requirement in infants.⁴⁴

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	12 d (average gestational age 39.5 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	22
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study isoleucine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study low risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 =$ the fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁴⁴ participants underwent a 24-h adaptation period and 1 study day (2.96 g/kg/d average protein intake). Participants received one isoleucine intake ranging from 5-216 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the isoleucine requirement estimate was calculated using a 2-phase regression model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Isoleucine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the isoleucine requirement estimate for infants. Table 17 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Isoleucine requirement estimate	de Groof, 2014 ⁴⁴ (24284437) RCT	China 100% Asian	2.96 g/kg/d 5-216 mg/kg/d isoleucine	1. Breakpoint: 105 mg/kg/d, upper 95% Cl 150 mg/kg/d	Insufficient

 Table 17. Summary of findings for infants: isoleucine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
	(n=22; 22) Data obtained following each study d (d 2)	59%			

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = the fraction of ¹³CO_2 recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial$

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.8, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

No studies in the analytic set examined the isoleucine requirement estimate. However, one study⁷⁸ examined the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate for children and adolescents as described in the section on "Total Branched Chain Amino Acids" below.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the isoleucine requirement estimate.

Adults 19-50 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the isoleucine requirement estimate.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the isoleucine requirement estimate.

Leucine

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 18 summarizes the characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily leucine requirement in infants.⁴⁴

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	11 d (average gestational age 39.4 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males

Table 18. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants

Characteristic	Information
Sample size	33
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study leucine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study low risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = The$ fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁴⁴ participants underwent a 24-h adaptation period and 1 study day (2.98 g/kg/d average protein intake). Participants received one leucine intake ranging from 5-370 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the leucine requirement estimate was calculated using a 2-phase regression model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Leucine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the leucine requirement estimate for infants. Table 19 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Leucine	de Groof, 2014 ⁴⁴	China	2.98 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(24284437)	100% Asian	5-370 ma/ka/d	140 mg/kg/d,	
estimate	RCT	100 /0 Asidii	leucine	245 mg/kg/d	
1 F ¹³ CO ₂		11 d			
	(n=33; 33)				
		51.5%			
	Data obtained				
	following each study d (d 2)				

 Table 19. Summary of findings for infants: leucine requirement estimate

Abbreviation: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = The fraction of <math>^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.9, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

No studies in the analytic set examined the leucine requirement estimate. However, one study⁷⁸ examined the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate for children and adolescents as described in section 3.13 "Total Branched Chain Amino Acids" below.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the leucine requirement estimate.

Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 20 summarizes the characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily leucine requirement in adults 19-50 years. ⁶⁸

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in India
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	21.35 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	20
Intervention Duration	1 study 6 adaptation d, 1 study d (7 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study leucine requirement estimate (24-h IAAB, nitrogen balance)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 20. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years

Abbreviations: d = day; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁶⁸ participants underwent 6 adaptation days and 1 study day (160 mg/kg/d nitrogen, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received two different leucine intakes ranging from 14-40 mg/kg/d. The 24-h IAAB method and nitrogen balance method were measured, and the leucine requirement estimate was calculated using a zero-balance intercept analysis on the 24-h IAAB and nitrogen balance data with leucine intake as a continuous covariate.

Findings

Leucine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the leucine requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 21 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Leucine requirement estimate	Kurpad, 2001 ⁶⁸ (11722955)	India NR	1.0 g/kg/d 14-40 mg/kg/d	1. Zero-balance estimate: 37.3 mg/kg/d; upper	insufficient
1. 24-h IAAB	(n=20; 40 leucine balance: 36	21.35 yr 0%	leucine	mg/kg/d	
2. Nitrogen balance	nitrogen balance) Data obtained following each study d (d 7)			2. Zero-balance estimate: 37.6; upper 95% CI: ND	

Abbreviations: d = day; CI = confidence interval; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per day; N = number; ND = unable to be determined; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.10, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 22 summarizes the characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily leucine requirement in adults 51->70 years.¹⁰⁰

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	70.4 to 70.7 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	16
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study leucine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

 Table 22. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 51->70 years

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ release from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ¹⁰⁰ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received 3-7 different leucine intakes ranging from 20-120 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the leucine requirement estimate was calculated using a biphasic linear mixed-effects model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Leucine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the leucine requirement estimate for adults 51->70 years. Table 23 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
*Leucine	Szwiega, 2021 ¹⁰⁰	Canada	1.0 g/kg/d	1. BW basis:	Insufficient
estimate	(33330915)	NR	20-120 ma/ka/d	ma/ka/d. upper	
	RCT		leucine	95% CI: 81	
1. $F^{13}CO_2$	(n-16, 03)	M: 70.4 yr		mg/kg/d	
(males)	(11-10, 93)	1.70.7 yi		1.FFM basis:	
2. F ¹³ CO ₂	Data obtained	56.3%		Mean	
(remaies)	study d (d 3)			115 ± 3.2 ma/ka	
3. F ¹³ CO ₂	01229 2 (2 0)			FFM/d, upper	
(combined)				95% CI: 125.4	
				ing/kg i i w/d	
				2. BW basis: Breakpoint: 78.2	
				mg/kg/d, upper	
				mg/kg/d	
				2. FFM basis:	
				Mean	
				127.6 ± 2.4	
				mg/kg FFM/d,	
				upper 95% Cl: 133 7 mg/kg	
				FFM/d	
				3. Breakpoint:	
				78.5 mg/kg/d,	
				upper 95% Cl: 81 mg/kg/d	

Table 23. Summary of findings for adults (51->70 years): leucine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: BW = body weight; CI = confidence interval; d = day; F = female; FFM = fat free mass; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of $^{13}CO_2$ release from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; M = male; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*No difference in the breakpoint was found between males and females on a body weight basis but a difference in the mean requirement was observed on a fat free mass basis. Mean requirement \pm standard error of the mean

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.11, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Lysine

Infants

Table 24 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily lysine requirement for infants. ⁵⁸

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	12 d (average gestational age 39 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	21
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study lysine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study low risk

Table 24. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 =$ The fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁵⁸ participants underwent a 24-h adaptation period and 1 study day (2.99 g/kg/d average protein intake). Participants received one lysine intake ranging from 15-240 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the lysine requirement estimate was calculated using a biphasic linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ and phenylalanine oxidation (urinary and plasma enrichment) data.

Findings

Lysine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the lysine requirement estimate for infants. Table 25 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PIMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Lysine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (first isotopic plateau) 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (second isotopic plateau) 3. Phenylalanine oxidation (urinary enrichment) 4. Phenylalanine oxidation (plasma	Huang, 2011 ⁵⁸ (22049162) RCT (n=21; 21) Data obtained following each study d (d 2)	China NR 12 d 43%	2.99 g/kg/d 15-240 mg/kg/d lysine	 Breakpoint: 130 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 188.4 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 130 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 183.7 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 130 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 183.2 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 130 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 130 mg/kg/d, 	Insufficient

 Table 25. Summary of findings for infants: lysine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = The$ fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligrams per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification; RCT = randomized controlled trial

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.12, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 26 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. Two studies addressed the question of the average daily lysine requirement for children and adolescents.^{49, 91}

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	2 studies
Location of studies	1 study in Canada 1 study in India
Design of studies	2 studies RCT cross over
Settings	2 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	8.4 yr
Sex of study participants	2 studies with both females and males
Sample size range	5 to 6

Table 26. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents

Characteristic	Information
Intervention Duration	2 studies 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	2 studies lysine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	2 studies moderate risk
Abbreviations: $d = dow E^{13}CO$	= rate of 13CO, released from trease evidetion [treaser aboveloloning]; BCT = rendemized

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In both studies, ^{49,91} participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.5 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received seven different lysine intakes ranging from 5-80 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the lysine requirement was calculated for both studies using a 2-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Lysine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the lysine requirement estimate for children and adolescents. Table 27 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Lysine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Elango, 2007 ⁴⁹ (17684206) RCT (n= 5; 35) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada NR 8.4 yr 20%	1.5 g/kg/d 5-80 mg/kg/d lysine	1. Breakpoint: 35 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 58 mg/kg/d	Insufficient
Lysine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Pillai, 2010 ⁹¹ (19923398) RCT (n= 6; 42) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	India NR 8.4 yr 50%	1.5 g/kg/d 5-80 mg/kg/d lysine	1. Breakpoint: 33.5 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 46.6 mg/kg/d	Insufficient

Table 27. Summary of findings for children and adolescents: lysine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.13, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Pregnancy

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 28 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily lysine requirements for pregnant people (early gestation 12-19 weeks, late gestation 33-39 weeks).⁹⁰

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	EG: 29.5 yr
	LG: 30.5 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only females
Sample size	33 (EG: n=14, LG: n=19)*
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study lysine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk
-	

Table 28. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: pregnant people

Abbreviations: d = day; EG = early gestation; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of ${}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; LG = late gestation; N = number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

*One woman was studied in both early and late gestation

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁹⁰ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.5 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received \leq 5 lysine intakes ranging from 6-84 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the lysine requirement estimate was calculated using a bi-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Lysine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the lysine requirement estimate for pregnant people. Table 29 provides a summary of the findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Lysine requirement estimate	Payne, 2018 ⁹⁰ (29378056) RCT	Canada NR	1.5 g/kg/d 6-84 mg/kg/d lysine	1. Breakpoint: 36.6 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 46.2 mg/kg/d	Insufficient

 Table 29. Summary of findings for pregnant people: lysine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (EG)		EG: 29.5 yr			
	(EG: n= 14; 27)	LG: 30.5 yr		Breakpoint:	
2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (LG)	(LG: n= 19; 36)			50.3 mg/kg/d,	
		100%		upper 95% CI:	
	Data obtained			60.4 mg/kg/d	
	following each				
	study d (d 3)				

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; EG = early gestation; F¹³CO₂ = rate of ¹³CO₂ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; LG = late gestation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.14, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Tables 30, 31 and 32 summarize the study characteristics of the analytic set. Five studies addressed the question of the average daily lysine requirements in adults 19-50 years. ^{47, 48, 67, 69, 70} Of these, three studies do report a lysine requirement estimate^{67, 69, 70} and two do not, and will be summarized separately. ^{47, 48}

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	3 studies
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
	2 studies in India
Design of studies	3 studies RCT cross over
Settings	3 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	19.12 to 33.6 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only females
	2 studies with only males
Sample size range	5 to 18
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
	1 study 8 adaptation d, 1 study d (9 d total) per test intake
	1 study, 6 adaptation d followed by 1 study d then 13 adaptation d followed by 1
	study d (21 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	3 studies lysine requirement estimate (24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, 24-h IAAB,
	F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study low risk
	2 studies moderate risk

Table 30. Basic characteristics of RCTs in the analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that report a lysine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Table 31. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults	a 19-50 years; that do not report a lysine
requirement estimate	

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	23.6 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	5
Intervention Duration	1 study 2-d adaptation period prior to 7-d experimental period which consisted of 8- h, 3-d, and 7-d adaptation followed by a study d on d 1, 3, and 7 per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study F ¹³ CO ₂
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; h = hour; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Table 32.	Basic characteristics	of non-RCT analytic se	t: adults 19-50	years; that do n	ot report a
lysine req	uirement estimate				

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in the United States
Design of studies	1 study non-RCT parallel intervention
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	21 to 23 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	11
Intervention Duration	1 study 6 adaptation d, 1 study d (7 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study 24-h whole body lysine[1-13C] oxidation
	1 study 24-h whole body lysine balance
Risk of bias	1 study low risk

Abbreviations: d = day; h = hour; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Lysine intake ranges and methods used to calculate the lysine requirement estimates differed between studies.

In one RCT, ⁶⁹ participants underwent 8 adaptation days and 1 study day (160 mg/kg/d nitrogen, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received two lysine intakes ranging from 12-36 mg/kg/d. The 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB method were measured, and the lysine requirement estimate was calculated using a two-phase linear regression model on the 24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, and 24-h IAAB data.

Similarly, in another RCT, ⁷⁰ participants underwent a 21-day study with 2 adaptation periods (6 days and 13 days) and 2 study days (day 7 and day 21, 160 mg/kg/d nitrogen, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received two lysine intakes ranging from 12-36 mg/kg/d. The 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB method were measured, and the lysine requirement estimate was calculated using a two-phase linear regression model on the 24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, and 24-h IAAB data.

In a different RCT, ⁶⁷ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received seven lysine intakes per menstrual phase (follicular and luteal) ranging from 10-60 mg/kg/d lysine. The IAAO method was performed, and the lysine requirement estimate was calculated using a two-phase linear regression crossover model on $F^{13}CO_2$ data adjusted for subject and sex hormones.

For studies that do not report a lysine requirement estimate, one RCT⁴⁸ calculated the effect of adaptation period timing on F¹³CO₂ in which participants were adapted to lysine intakes ranging from 5-70 mg/kg/d for either 8-hours, 3-days or 7-days using the IAAO method. In the non-RCT, ⁴⁷ the effect of either 14-15 mg/kg/d or 28-29 mg/kg/d lysine (average lysine intake: 15.53 mg/kg/d and 29.1 mg/kg/d) was calculated on 24-h whole body lysine[1-13C] oxidation and 24-h whole body lysine balance.

Findings

Lysine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the lysine requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 33 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome	Study/PMID)	Country	Protoin	Findings	Strongth of
Date wood to	Study (Fillid)	Ethnicity/Booo	Amount	1 munigs	Suengui oi Evidenee**
Data used to	Sludy Design		Amount Teet Amine		Evidence
calculate	(il allalyzeu,	Sex (% female)	A aid Amount		
requirement		Sex (% lemale)	Acia Amount		
estimate	observations)				
	Timing	·			
Lysine	Kurpad, 2001 ⁶⁹	India	1.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(11333843)			28.7 mg/kg/d,	
estimate		NR	12-36 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
	RCT		lysine	48 mg/kg/d	
1. 24-h IAAO		19.78 yr			
	(n= 16; 32)			2. Breakpoint:	
2. 12-h fed	. ,	0%		28.2 mg/kg/d,	
IAAO	Data obtained			upper 95% CI:	
	following each			48 ma/ka/d	
3. 24-h IAAB	study d (d 9)				
				3 Breakpoint [.]	
				29.7 mg/kg/d	
				upper 95% CI	
				40 ma/ka/d	
Lycino	Kurpad 200270	India	1.0 a/ka/d	1 Brookpoint:	Incufficient
roquiromont	(12145014)	Inula	1.0 9/kg/u	1. Dreakpoint.	mounicient
requirement	(12143014)		10.26 mg/kg/d	ST mg/kg/u,	
estimate	DOT		12-30 mg/kg/u	upper 95% CI.	
	RUI	10.10.10	lysine	40 mg/kg/u	
1. 24-11 IAAU (u	(10, 20)	19.12 yr		0. Dreakraint	
1)	(n= 18; 36)	00/		2. Breakpoint:	
		0%		31 mg/kg/d,	
2. 24-h IAAB (d	Data obtained			upper 95% CI:	
7)	following each			40 mg/kg/d	
	study d (d 7 and				
3. 24-h IAAO (d	d 21)			Breakpoint:	
21)				31 mg/kg/d,	
				upper 95% CI:	
4. 24-h IAAB (d				48 mg/kg/d	
21)					
				4. Breakpoint:	
				31 mg/kg/d,	

Table 33. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: lysine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
5. 24-h IAAO (d 7 and 21) 6. 12-h fed IAAO (d 7 and 21) 7. 24-h IAAB (d 7 and 21)				upper 95% CI: 47 mg/kg/d 5. Breakpoint: 31 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 38 mg/kg/d 6. Breakpoint:	
				26 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 72 mg/kg/d 7. Breakpoint: 31 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 38 mg/kg/d	
*Lysine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (follicular) 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (luteal)	Kriengsinyos, 2004 ⁶⁷ (15308475) RCT (n= 5; 35 follicular phase) (n=5; 35 luteal phase) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada NR 33.6 yr 100%	1.0 g/kg/d 10-60 mg/kg/d lysine	 Breakpoint: 35 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 47.9 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 37.7 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 43.6 mg/kg/d 	Insufficient

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*The breakpoint was significantly different between the luteal and follicular phase.

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.15, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Other (F¹³CO₂, Lysine Balance, Lysine Oxidation)

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the F¹³CO₂, lysine balance, and lysine oxidation data. Table 34 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Comparisons	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (%	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid	Findings	Direction of effect	Strength of Evidence*
	observations) Timing	female)	Amount			
F ¹³ CO ₂ 1. 8-h adaptation vs 3-d adaptation vs 7-d adaptation 2. 5 mg/kg/d lysine vs 20 mg/kg/d lysine vs 35 mg/kg/d lysine vs 70 mg/kg/d lysine	Elango, 2009 ⁴⁸ (193639367) RCT (n= 5; 60) 7-d period with 8-h adaptation, 3- d adaptation, 7-d adaptation	Canada NR 23.6 yr 0%	1.0 g/kg/d 5-70 mg/kg/d lysine	8-h (μmol/kg/h): 5: 0.465 ± 0.093 20: 0.365 ± 0.129 35: 0.412 ± 0.097 70: 0.316 ± 0.086 3-d (μmol/kg/h): 5: 0.495 ± 0.096 20: 0.338 ± 0.030 35: 0.346 ± 0.084 70: 0.305 ±	 No difference Higher oxidation at lower lysine intake 	Insufficient
				0.123 7-d $(\mu mol/kg/h)$: 5: 0.511 ± 0.039 20: 0.317 ± 0.096 35: 0.358 ± 0.086 70: 0.280 ± 0.086 8h-7d $(\mu mol/kg/h)$: 5: 0.490 ± 0.077 20: 0.340 ± 0.090 35: 0.372 ± 0.088 70: 0.300 ± 0.094		
 24-n Lysine balance 1. LL vs IL 24-h Lysine oxidation 	2000 ⁴⁷ (10871570) non-RCT	NR LL: 21 yr IL: 23 yr	LL: I: 14-15 mg/kg/d Iysine	balance (mg/kg/d): LL: -12.4 ± 9.2 IL: 1.8 ± 17.7	balance: 1. Significant difference between IL and LL and	24-n Lysine balance: insufficient 24-h Lysine oxidation: insufficient

Table 34. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (RCT): F¹³CO₂, lysine balance, lysine oxidation

Outcome Comparisons	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Direction of effect	Strength of Evidence*
	(n= 11 (LL:	LL: 60%	A: 15.53 ±	24-h Lysine	significantly	
1. LL vs IL	n=5 , IL: n=6)	IL: 0%	0.53 mg/kg/d	oxidation	different from	
			lysine	(mg/kg/d)	zero	
	Data obtained			LL: 27.9 ±		
	following study		IL:	8.8	24-h Lysine	
	d (d 7)		I: 28-29	IL: 27.3 ±	oxidation:	
			mg/kg/d	17.6	1. No	
			lysine		difference	
			A: 29.1 ±			
			0.24 mg/kg/d			
			lysine			

Abbreviations: A = actual; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of $F^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; h = hour; I = intended; IL = intermediate lysine; LL = low lysine; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: Values reported as mean \pm standard deviation

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.16 and I.17, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was, in some instances, imprecise due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the lysine requirement estimate.

Methionine

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 35 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily methionine requirement for infants. ⁵⁹

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	13 d (average gestational age 39 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	33
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study methionine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)

Table 35. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants

Characteristic	Information
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 =$ the fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁵⁹ participants underwent a 24-hour adaptation period and 1 study day (3.0 g/kg/d average protein intake). Participants received one methionine intake ranging from 3-59 mg/kg/d and cysteine was provided in excess (91 mg/kg/d). The IAAO method was performed, and the methionine requirement estimate was calculated using a biphasic linear regression analysis on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Methionine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the methionine requirement estimate for infants. Table 36 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Methionine	Huang, 2012 ⁵⁹	China	3.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(22492372)			38 mg/kg/d,	
estimate		NR	3-59 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
	RCT		methionine; 91	48 mg/kg/d	
1. F ¹³ CO ₂		13 d	mg/kg/d		
	(n=33; 33)		cysteine		
		27%			
	Data obtained following each study d (d 2)				

 Table 36. Summary of findings for infants: methionine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = The fraction of ¹³CO_2 recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial$

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.18, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 37 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. Two studies addressed the question of the average daily methionine requirement in children and adolescents. ^{63, 103}

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	2 studies
Location of studies	2 studies in Canada
Design of studies	2 studies RCT cross over
Settings	2 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	9.1 to 9.4 yr
Sex of study participants	2 studies with both females and males
Sample size	6
Intervention Duration	2 studies 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study methionine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂) 1 study total sulfur amino acid requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	2 studies moderate risk

Table 37. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of $^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; NR = not reported; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Methionine intake ranges and cysteine intake provided differed between studies.

In both studies, ^{63, 103} participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.5 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. In one study, ⁶³ participants received six different methionine intakes ranging from 0-15 mg/kg/d and 21 mg/kg/d cysteine and in the other study, ¹⁰³ participants received six different methionine intakes ranging from 0-35 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d cysteine. In both studies, ^{63, 103} the IAAO method was performed, and the methionine requirement estimate was calculated using a biphasic linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Methionine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the methionine requirement estimate for children and adolescents. Table 38 provides a summary of the findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Methionine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Humayun, 2006 ⁶³ (17093160) RCT (n=6; 36) Data obtained each study d (d	Canada NR 9.4 yr 16.6%	1.5 g/kg/d 0-15 mg/kg/d methionine; 12 mg/kg/d cysteine	1. Breakpoint: 5.8 mg/kg/d, upper 95% Cl 7.3 mg/kg/d	Insufficient

 Table 38. Summary of findings for children and adolescents: methionine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Total sulfur	Turner, 2006 ¹⁰³	Canada	1.5 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
amino acid	(16522909)	NP	0.35 mg/kg/d	12.9 mg/kg/d,	
estimate	RCT		methionine: 0	17.2 mg/kg/d	
	-	9.1 yr	mg/kg/d	3* 3*	
1. F ¹³ CO ₂	(n=6; 36)		cysteine		
		17%			
	Data obtained				
	tollowing each				
	study a (d 3)				

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of ${}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.19, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the methionine requirement estimate.

Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 39 and 40 summarizes the characteristics of the analytic set. Five studies addressed the question of the average daily methionine requirement for adults 19-50 years. ^{45, 46, 62, 74, 75} Of these, four studies^{45, 46, 74, 75} reported a methionine requirement estimate and one did not and is summarized separately. ⁶²

Characteristic	Information
Tetel etudies	
Total studies	4 studies
Location of studies	2 studies in Canada
	2 studies in India
Design of studies	4 studies RCT cross over
Settings	4 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	20.6 to 29 yr
Sex of study participants	4 studies with only males
Sample size range	6 to 42
Intervention Duration	2 studies 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
	2 studies 6 adaptation d, 1 study d (7 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	2 studies methionine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂ , 24-h IAAO, 24-h IAAB)
	2 studies total sulfur amino acid requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂ , 24-h IAAO, 24-h
	(AAB)
Risk of bias	A studies moderate risk

Table 39. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that report a methionine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ release from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Table 40. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years; that do not report a methionine requirement estimate

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	26.5 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	7
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study phenylalanine oxidation
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Abbreviations: d = day; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Methionine intake ranges, amount of cysteine provided, and methods used to calculate the methionine requirement estimates differed between studies. Two RCTs^{45, 46} used the IAAO method to calculate the methionine or total sulfur amino acid requirement estimate whereas two other RCTs used the 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB.^{74, 75}

In two RCTs, ^{45, 46} participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d) per test intake. In one RCT, ⁴⁵ participants received six different methionine intakes ranging from 0-13 mg/kg/d and 21 mg/kg/d cysteine. In the other RCT, ⁴⁶ participants received six different methionine intakes ranging from 0-32 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d cysteine. In both studies, ^{45, 46} the IAAO method was performed, and the methionine and total sulfur amino acid requirement estimates were calculated using a 2-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

In two other RCTs, ^{74, 75} participants underwent 6 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. In one RCT, ⁷⁵ participants received three different methionine intakes ranging from 3-24 mg/kg/d and either 5 or 12 mg/kg/d cysteine. In the other RCT, ⁷⁴ participants received three different methionine intakes ranging from 3-24 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d cysteine. In both studies, the 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB method were measured, and the methionine and total sulfur amino acid requirement estimate was calculated using a 2-phase linear regression model on the 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB data.

The one RCT⁶² that did not report a methionine requirement estimate, used the IAAO method to calculate the phenylalanine oxidation of various methionine intakes from a crystalline amino acid mixture (20-70% of the total sulfur amino acid requirement provided), casein and soy protein isolate (40-70% of the total sulfur amino acid requirement provided).

Findings

Methionine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the methionine or total sulfur amino acid requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 41 provides a summary of findings.

	ary or mange to			requirement est	mate
Outcome	Study(PMID)	Ethnicity/Race	Protein	Findings	Strength of
Data used to	Study Design	Mean age	Amount		Evidence**
calculate	(n analyzed;	Sex (% female)	Test Amino		
requirement	total		Acia Amount		
estimate	Timing				
Methionine	Di Buono, 200145	Canada	1.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(11722957)			4.5 mg/kg/d,	
estimate		NR	0-13 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
	RCT		methionine; 21	10.1 mg/kg/d	
1. F ¹³ CO ₂	(0.00)	26.3 yr	mg/kg/d		
	(n=6; 36)	00/	cysteine		
	Data obtained	0%			
	following each				
	study d (d 3)				
*Methionine	Kurpad, 2004 ⁷⁵	India	1.0 a/ka/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(15585764)			20 mg/ka/d.	
estimate	、	NR	5 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
	RCT		cysteine: 3-24	26 mg/kg/d	
1. 24-h IAAO (5		5 mg/kg/d	mg/kg/d		
mg/kg/d	(5 mg/kg/d	cysteine: 22 yr	methionine	2. Breakpoint:	
cysteine)	cysteine: n=21;	12 mg/kg/d	12 mg/kg/d	20 mg/kg/d,	
2 24 h IAAD /5	63) (12 mg/kg/d	cysteine: 21.7 yr	cysteine: 3-24	upper 95% CI:	
2. 24-11 IAAD (3 ma/ka/d	(12 mg/kg/u	0%	mg/kg/u mothionino	25 mg/kg/u	
niy/ky/u cvsteine)	63)	0 %	methonine	3 Breakpoint [.]	
cysteme)	00)			10 ma/ka/d	
3. 24-h IAAO	Data obtained			upper 95% CI:	
(12 mg/kg/d	following each			16 mg/kg/d	
cysteine)	study d (d 7)				
				4. Breakpoint:	
4. 24-h IAAB				10 mg/kg/d,	
(12 mg/kg/d				upper 95% CI:	
Cysteine)	Di Buono 200146	Canada	1.0 a/ka/d	10 mg/kg/u	Incufficient
amino acid	(11722956)	Callaua	1.0 9/Kg/u	12.6 mg/kg/d	
requirement	(NR	0-32 mg/ka/d	upper 95% CI:	
estimate	RCT		methionine; 0	21 mg/kg/d	
		29 yr	mg/kg/d		
1. F ¹³ CO ₂	(n=6; 36)		cysteine		
		0%			
	Data obtained				
	following each				
Total outfur	Siluay a (a 3)	India	1.0 a/ka/d	1 Prooknaint:	Inoufficient
amino acid	ruipau, 2003/* (12716672)	mula	1.0 g/kg/d	1. Dreakpoint:	msunicient
requirement	(12/100/2)	NR	3-24 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI	
estimate	RCT		methionine: 0	23 mg/kg/d	
		20.6 yr	mg/kg/d		
1. 24-h IAAO	(n=21; 63)	,	cysteine	2. Breakpoint:	
		0%	-	15 mg/kg/d	

Table 41. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: methionine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
2. 24-h IAAB	Data obtained following each study d (d 7)			upper 95% CI 27 mg/kg/d	

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ release from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Estimated requirements significantly differed between the 5 mg/kg/d and 12 mg/kg/d cysteine groups⁷⁵ but not from the 0 mg/kg/d group. ⁷⁴

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.20, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Other (Phenylalanine Oxidation)

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the phenylalanine oxidation data. Table 42 provides a summary of the findings.

Outcome Comparisons	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/RaceMean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Direction of effect	Strength of Evidence*
Phenylalanine oxidation	Humayun, 2007 ⁶²	Canada	1.0 g/kg/d	¥	1. Linear decrease	Insufficient
1. Intakes of	(17634258)	NR	AA mix at 20-70%		2. No	
crystalline AA mix at 20-70%	RCI	26.5 yr	requirement		cnange	
TSAA requirement	(n= 7; 91)	0%	Casein at 40-70%		3. No change	
2. Intakes of casein at 40- 70% TSAA requirement	Data obtained following each study d (d 3)		TSAA requirement SPI at 40- 70% TSAA requirement			
3. Intakes of SPI at 40-70% TSAA requirement						

Table 42. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years (RCT): phenylalanine oxidation

Abbreviations: AA = amino acid; d = day; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; N = number; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; SPI = soy protein isolate; TSAA = total sulfur amino acids; yr = year

[¥]Data reported in figures of original paper.

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.21, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was, imprecise due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the methionine requirement estimate.

Phenylalanine

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 43 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily phenylalanine requirement in infants.⁵⁴

Table 43. Basic character	istics of RGT analytic set. Infants
Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	13 d (average gestational age 38.9 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	20
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study phenylalanine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 43. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = the fraction of <math>{}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; lysine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁵⁴ participants underwent a 24-hour adaptation period and 1 study day (2.96 g/kg/d protein). Participants received one phenylalanine intake ranging from 5-166 mg/kg/d and excess tyrosine (166 mg/kg/d). The IAAO method was performed, and the phenylalanine requirement estimate was calculated using a nonlinear regression model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Phenylalanine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the phenylalanine requirement estimate for infants. Table 44 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Phenylalanine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Hogewind- Schoonenboom, 2015 ⁵⁴ (25926506) RCT	Canada NR 13 d	2.96 g/kg/d 5-166 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 166 mg/kg/d tyrosine	1. Breakpoint: 58 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 78 mg/kg/d	Insufficient
	(n=20; 20) Data obtained following each study d (d 2)	55%			

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = fraction of ¹³CO_2 recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; lysine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial$

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.22, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 45 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily aromatic amino acid requirement for children and adolescents.⁵⁵

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	9.1 yr
Sex of study participants	NR
Sample size	5
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study aromatic AA requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

 Table 45. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents

Abbreviations: AA = amino acid; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2$ =rate of ${}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; lysine]; NR = not reported; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁵⁵ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.5 g/kg/d) per test intake. Participants received eight different phenylalanine intakes ranging from 5-70 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine. The IAAO method was performed, and the aromatic amino acid requirement estimate was calculated using a two-phase linear regression crossover model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Phenylalanine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the aromatic amino acid requirement estimate for children and adolescents. Table 46 provides a summary of findings.

 Table 46. Summary of findings for the aromatic amino acid requirements for children and adolescents

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
*Aromatic	Hsu, 2007 ⁵⁵	Canada	1.5 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
amino acid	(17314698)			28 mg/kg/d,	
requirement		NR	5-70 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
estimate	RCT		phenylalanine; 0	NR	
		9.1 yr	mg/kg/d tyrosine		
1. F ¹³ CO ₂	(n=5; 40)				
		NR			
	Data obtained				
	following each				
	study d (d 3)				

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; lysine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Hsu et al. 55 note that this is a biologically implausible value.

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.23, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Pregnancy

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 47 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. Two studies addressed the question of the average daily phenylalanine requirement for pregnant people (13-19 weeks early gestation, 33-39 weeks late gestation). ^{51, 52} Of these, one calculated the phenylalanine requirement estimate⁵² while the other calculated the aromatic amino acid requirement estimate.

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	2 studies
Location of studies	2 studies in Canada
Design of studies	2 studies RCT cross over
Settings	2 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	29.3 to 32.3 yr
Sex of study participants	2 studies with only females
Sample size range	19 to 23*
Intervention Duration	2 studies 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study phenylalanine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
	1 study aromatic AA requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	2 studies low risk

Table 47. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: pregnant people

Abbreviations: AA = amino acid; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of $^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; leucine or phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*One participant was studied in both early and late gestation in one study⁵¹ and five participants were studied in both early and late gestation in another study.⁵²

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Phenylalanine intake ranges, amount of tyrosine provided, and methods used to calculate the phenylalanine requirement estimates differed between studies.

In one RCT, ⁵² participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.5 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received ≤ 6 different phenylalanine intakes ranging from 5.5-30.5 mg/kg/d (DAAO) and 2.5-30.5 mg/kg/d (IAAO) and excess tyrosine (61 mg/kg/d). The DAAO method was performed in both early and late gestation and the IAAO method was performed in late gestation and the phenylalanine requirement estimate was calculated using a bi-phase linear regression crossover analysis on the F¹³CO₂ data.

In the other RCT, ⁵¹ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.5 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received ≤ 6 different phenylalanine intakes ranging from 5-100 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine. The IAAO method was performed, and the aromatic amino acid requirement estimate was calculated using a bi-phase linear regression crossover analysis on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Phenylalanine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the phenylalanine or aromatic amino acid requirement estimates for pregnant people. Table 48 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
*Phenylalanine requirement estimate	Ennis, 2020 ⁵² (31758682)	Canada NR	1.5 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 15.14 mg/kg/d,	Insufficient

Table 48. Summary of findings for pregnant people: phenylalanine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (EG, DAAO) 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (LG, DAAO) 3. F ¹³ CO ₂ (LG, IAAO)	RCT (EG, DAAO: n= 9; 26) (LG, DAAO: n= 9; 25) (LG, IAAO: n= 13; 25) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	EG, DAAO: 29.3 yr LG, DAAO: 29.5 yr LG, IAAO: 30.9 yr	EG and LG, DAAO: 5.5-30.5 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 61 mg/kg/d tyrosine LG, IAAO: 2.5- 30.5 mg/kg/d phenylalanine, 61 mg/kg/d tyrosine	upper 95% CI: 19.9 mg/kg/d 2. Breakpoint: 21.05 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 24.7 mg/kg/d 3. Breakpoint: 21.36 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 32.2 mg/kg/d	
*Aromatic amino acid requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (EG) 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (LG)	Ennis, 2020 ⁵¹ (33188409) RCT (EG: n= 10; 24) (LG: n= 10; 27) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada NR EG: 32.3 yr LG: 30.0 yr 100%	1.5 g/kg/d 5-100 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine	 Breakpoint: 43.57 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 58.8 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 49.56 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 63.1 mg/kg/d 	Insufficient

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; DAAO = direct amino acid oxidation; EG = early gestation; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of $^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; leucine or phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; LG = late gestation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*There was a significant difference in the mean requirement estimate by gestational stage in both studies.

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.24, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 49 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. Three studies addressed the question of the average daily phenylalanine requirements in adults 19-50 years. ^{56, 57, 73} All were performed with the absence of tyrosine and thus calculate the aromatic amino acid requirement estimates.

Characteristic	Information				
Total studies	3 studies				
Location of studies	2 studies in Canada				
	1 study in India				
Design of studies	3 studies RCT cross over				
Settings	3 studies outpatient/community-dwelling				

Table 49. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years

Characteristic	Information
Age range (average)	21.8 to 30.4 yr
Sex of study participants	3 studies with only males
Sample size range	5 to 32
Intervention Duration	1 study 6 adaptation d, 1 study d (7 d total) per test intake
	2 studies 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	3 studies aromatic amino acid requirement estimate (24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, 24-h IAAB, $F^{13}CO_2$)
Risk of bias	3 studies moderate risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer leucine or lysine]; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Phenylalanine intake ranges and methods used to calculate the phenylalanine requirement estimates differed between studies.

In one RCT, ⁷³ participants underwent 6 adaptation days and 1 study day (160 mg/kg/d nitrogen, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received two different phenylalanine intakes ranging from 19-47 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine. The 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB methods were measured, and the aromatic amino acid requirement was calculated using a 2-phase linear random-effects regression model on the 24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, and 24-h IAAB data.

In another RCT, ⁵⁶ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received eight different phenylalanine intakes except one who received seven ranging from 5-70 mg/kg/d and 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine. The IAAO method was performed, and the aromatic amino acid requirement was calculated using a 2-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

In the other RCT, ⁵⁷ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received seven different phenylalanine intakes ranging from 5-60 mg/kg/d in part A and 5-65 mg/kg/d in part B with 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine. The IAAO method was performed, and the aromatic amino acid requirement was calculated using a 2-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Phenylalanine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the aromatic amino acid requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 50 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
Aromatic amino acid requirement estimate	Hsu, 2006 ⁵⁶ (16400054) RCT	Canada NR	1.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 47.73 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: NR	Insufficient

Table 50. Summary of findings for adults 19-50 years: aromatic amino acid requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (model 5vs 3)* 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (model 6vs 2)*	(n=5; 39) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	29.4 yr 0%	5-70 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine	2. Breakpoint: 51.71 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: NR	
Aromatic amino acid requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (part A) 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (part B)	Hsu, 2006 ⁵⁷ (16549457) RCT (Part A: n=5; 35) (Part B: n=5; 35) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada NR Part A: 29.4 yr Part B: 30.4 yr 0%	1.0 g/kg/d Part A: 5-60 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine Part B: 5-65 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine	 Breakpoint: ND mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: ND Breakpoint: 41.9 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: NR 	Insufficient
Aromatic amino acid requirement estimate 1. 24-h IAAO 2. 12-h fed IAAO 3. 24-h IAAB	Kurpad, 2006 ⁷³ (16762944) RCT (n=32; 64) Data obtained following each study d (d 7)	India NR 21.8 yr 0%	1.0 g/kg/d 19-47 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 0 mg/kg/d tyrosine	 Breakpoint: 37 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: >47 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 36 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: >47 mg/kg/d Breakpoint: 38 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: >47 mg/kg/d 	Insufficient

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer leucine or lysine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; ND = unable to be determined; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Model 5vs3=5 phenylalanine intakes on one line and 3 phenylalanine intakes on the other, Model 6vs2=6 phenylalanine intakes on one line and 2 phenylalanine intakes on the other

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.25, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 51 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily phenylalanine requirements in adults 51->70 years.⁸²

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	70.8 to 76.7 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	12
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study phenylalanine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 51. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 51->70 years

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = Rate of {}^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁸² participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received 3-7 different phenylalanine intakes ranging from 7.2-40 mg/kg/d and excess tyrosine (40 mg/kg/d). The DAAO method was performed, and the phenylalanine requirement estimate was calculated using a mixed model 2-phase linear regression on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Phenylalanine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the phenylalanine requirement estimate for adults 51->70 years. Table 52 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
*Phenylalanine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂ (men) 2. F ¹³ CO ₂ (women) 3. F ¹³ CO ₂ (combined)	Martin, 2019 ⁸² (31271193) RCT (n= 12; 66) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Canada NR M: 70.8 yr F: 76.7 yr 50%	1.0 g/kg/d 7.2-40 mg/kg/d phenylalanine; 40 mg/kg/d tyrosine	 BW basis: Breakpoint: 9.3 mg/kg/d and mg/kg and mg/kg FFM/d, upper 95% CI: NR FFM basis: Mean requirement: 11.9 ± 0.94 mg/kg FFM/d BW basis: Breakpoint: 8.4 	Insufficient

Table 52. Summary of findings for adults 51->70 years: phenylalanine requirement estimate

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence**
				mg/kg/d and 12.8 mg/kg FFM/d, upper 95% Cl: NR	
				2. FFM basis: Mean requirement: 12.8 ± 0.94 mg/kg FFM/d	
				3. Breakpoint: 9.03 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 15.9 mg/kg/d	

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; FFM = fat free mass; F¹³CO₂ = Rate of ¹³CO₂ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*There was no difference in the breakpoint between men and women on a body weight or fat free mass basis. Mean requirement \pm standard deviation

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.26, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Threonine

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 53 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily threonine requirement for infants. ⁵³

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	10 d (average gestational age 39 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	32
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study threonine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)

Table 53. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants

Characteristic	Information
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 =$ the fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁵³ participants underwent a 24-h adaptation period and 1 study day (2.96 g/kg/d protein). Participant received one threonine intake ranging from 5-182 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the threonine requirement estimate was calculated using a biphasic linear regression crossover model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Threonine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the threonine requirement estimate for infants. Table 54 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Threonine requirement estimate 1. F ¹³ CO ₂	Hogewind- Schoonenboom, 2015 ⁵³ (25844708) RCT (n=32; 32) Data obtained following each study d (d 2)	China NR 10 d 40.6%	2.96 g/kg/d 5-182 mg/kg/d threonine	1. Breakpoint: 68 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 104 mg/kg/d	Insufficient

Table 34. Summary of multigs for manual theorem requirement estimat	Table 54. Summ	ary of findings	for infants:	threonine red	quirement estima
---	----------------	-----------------	--------------	---------------	------------------

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = the fraction of {}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.27, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

No studies in the analytic set examined the threonine requirement estimate.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the threonine requirement estimate.
Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 55 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. Two studies addressed the question of the average daily threonine requirements for adults 19-50 years. ^{71, 105}

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	2 studies
Location of studies	1 study in Canada 1 study in India
Design of studies	2 studies RCT cross over
Settings	2 studies outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	19.6 to 26.5 yr
Sex of study participants	2 studies with only males
Sample size range	6 to 16
Intervention Duration	1 study 6 adaptation d, 1 study d (7 d total) per test intake 1 study 2 adaptation d (d 1-2, 4-5, and 7-8), 1 study d (d 3, 6, and 9) over 9 d
Outcomes evaluated	2 studies threonine requirement estimate (fasted and fed plasma AA response, 24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, 24-h IAAB, F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	2 studies moderate risk

Table 55. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years

Abbreviations: $AA = amino acid; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = rate of {}^{13}CO_2 released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year$

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

Threonine intake ranges and methods used to calculate the threonine requirement estimates differed between studies.

In one RCT⁷¹ participants underwent 6 adaptation days and 1 study day (160 mg/kg/d nitrogen, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received three different threonine intakes ranging from 7-27 mg/kg/d. Plasma amino acid response, 24-h IAAO, and 24-h IAAB methods were measured, and the threonine requirement was calculated by using a two-phase linear regression model on the fasted and fed plasma amino acid response, 24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, and 24-h IAAB data.

In the other RCT¹⁰⁵ participants underwent two 9-day periods consisting of 2 adaptation days (days 1-2, 4-5, 7-8, 47 mg/kg/d threonine, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) and 1 study day (days 3, 6, and 9, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received six different threonine intakes ranging from 5-35 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the threonine requirement was calculated by using a two-phase linear regression crossover model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Threonine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the threonine requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 56 provides a summary of findings.

Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed;	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age	Protein Amount Test Amino	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
total observations)	Sex (% female)	Acid Amount		
Timing				
Kurpad, 2002 ⁷¹ (1232/202)	India	1.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
(12324292)	NR	7-27 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
RCT	10.6 yr	threonine	ND	
(n=16; 48)	19.0 yi		2. Breakpoint:	
Data obtained	0%		13 mg/kg/d, upper 95% Cl	
following each			18 mg/kg/d	
study d (d 7)			3. Breakpoint:	
			13 mg/kg/d,	
			upper 95% CI: 19 mg/kg/d	
			1. Due alum alimtu	
			4. Breakpoint: 15 mg/kg/d,	
			upper 95% CI:	
			ND mg/kg/d	
			5. Breakpoint: 15 mg/kg/d	
			upper 95% CI:	
			25 mg/kg/d	
			6. Breakpoint:	
			upper 95% CI:	
N/// 0000105			27 mg/kg/d	
(1070217)	Canada	1.0 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint: 19 mg/kg/d.	Insufficient
	NR	5-35 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
KU I	26.5 yr	Inreonine	26.2 mg/kg/a	
(n= 6; 36)				
Data obtained	0%			
following each				
	Study(PMID)Study Design (n analyzed; total observations)TimingKurpad, 200271 (12324292)RCT (n=16; 48)Data obtained following each study d (d 7)Wilson, 2000105 (1070217)RCT (n= 6; 36)Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) TimingCountry Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)Kurpad, 2002 ⁷¹ (12324292)IndiaRCT 	Study (PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) TimingCountry Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)Protein Amount Test Amino Acid AmountKurpad, 200271 (12324292)India1.0 g/kg/dKurpad, 200271 (12324292)India1.0 g/kg/dRCT (n=16; 48)0%7-27 mg/kg/d threonineData obtained following each study d (d 7)0%1.0 g/kg/dWilson, 2000105 (1070217)Canada1.0 g/kg/dWilson, 2000105 (1070217)Canada1.0 g/kg/dRCT (n= 6; 36) Dlata obtained following each study d (d 3)Scanada1.0 g/kg/d	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations)Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)Protein Amount Test Amino Acid AmountFindingsKurpad, 200271 (12324292)India1.0 g/kg/d1. Breakpoint: 15 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: NR1.0 g/kg/d1. Breakpoint: 15 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: NDRCT (n=16; 48)19.6 yr2. Breakpoint: 13 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 18 mg/kg/d2. Breakpoint: 13 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 18 mg/kg/dData obtained following each study d (d 7)0%3. Breakpoint: 13 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 19 mg/kg/dWilson, 2000105 (1070217)Canada1.0 g/kg/d4. Breakpoint: 15 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 25 mg/kg/dWilson, 2000105 (1070217)Canada1.0 g/kg/d1. Breakpoint: 13 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 25 mg/kg/dWilson, 2000105 (n= 6; 36)Canada1.0 g/kg/d1. Breakpoint: 19 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 26.2 mg/kg/dWilson add tokined following each study d (d 3)0%1.0 g/kg/d1. Breakpoint: 19 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 26.2 mg/kg/d

Abbreviations: AA = amino acid; d = day; CI = confidence interval; $F^{13}CO_2$ = rate of $^{13}CO_2$ released from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; ND = unable to be determined; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.28, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the threonine requirement estimate.

Tryptophan

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 57 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily tryptophan requirement in infants.⁶⁰

Table 57. Dasic character	
Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	9 d (average gestational age 39 wk)
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	30
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total)
Outcomes evaluated	1 study tryptophan requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 57. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants
--

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13C}O_2 =$ the fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; wk = week

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁶⁰ participants underwent a 24-h adaptation period and 1 study day (2.96 g/kg/d protein). Participants received one tryptophan intake ranging from 0.5-73 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the tryptophan requirement estimate was calculated using biphasic linear regression crossover model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Tryptophan Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the tryptophan requirement estimate for infants. Table 58 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Tryptophan	Huang, 2014 ⁶⁰	China	2.96 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(24824360)		0 5 72 malkald	15 mg/kg/d,	
estimate	RCT	INIT	tryptophan	31 ma/ka/d	
1 51300-		9 d	u yptopriari	o r nig/kg/d	
1. F ²² CO ₂	(n=30; 30)	-			
		43%			
	Data obtained				
	following each studv d (d 2)				

Table 58. Summary of	findings fo	r infants: try	ptophan req	uirement estimate
----------------------	-------------	----------------	-------------	-------------------

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = the fraction of <math>{}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.31, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

No studies in the analytic set examined the tryptophan requirement estimate.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the tryptophan requirement estimate.

Adults 19-50 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the tryptophan requirement estimate.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the tryptophan requirement estimate.

Total Branched Chain Amino Acids

Infants

No studies in the analytic set examined the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate.

Children and Adolescents

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 59 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily total branched chain amino acids requirements for children and adolescents.⁷⁸

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	8.5 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with both females and males
Sample size	5
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study total branched chain amino acid requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 59. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: children and adolescents

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of release of <math>^{13}CO_2$ from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁷⁸ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (~10% of energy from protein) per test intake. Participants received seven different total branched chain amino acids intakes ranging from 75-225 mg/kg/d. Each intake consisted of 29 percent isoleucine, 38.5 percent leucine, and 32.5 percent valine. The IAAO method was performed, and the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate was calculated using a two-phase linear regression crossover model on the $F^{13}CO_2$ data.

Findings

Total Branched Chain Amino Acids Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate for children and adolescents. Table 60 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Total branched chain AA requirement estimate	Mager, 2003 ⁷⁸ (14608071) RCT	Canada NR 8.5 yr	~10% of energy from protein 75-225 mg/kg/d BCAA	1. Breakpoint: 147.3 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 191.5 mg/kg/d	Insufficient
1. F ¹³ CO ₂	(n=5; 35) Data obtained following each study d (d 3)	80%			

 Table 60. Summary of findings for children and adolescents: total branched chain amino acids

 requirement estimate

Abbreviations: AA = amino acid; BCAA = branched chain amino acids; CI = confidence interval; d = day; $F^{13}CO_2$ =rate of release of $^{13}CO_2$ from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.29, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate.

Adults 19-50 years

Table 61 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily total branched chain amino acids requirements for adults 19-50 years. ⁹⁶ This study does not report total branched chain amino acids requirement estimates but does report phenylalanine oxidation and $F^{13}CO_2$.

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in Canada
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	26.8 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	5
Intervention Duration	1 study 2 adaptation d, 1 study d (3 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study F ¹³ CO ₂
	1 study phenylalanine oxidation
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 61. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of release of <math>^{13}CO_2$ from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁹⁶ participants underwent 2 adaptation days and 1 study day (1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received six different total branched amino acids intakes in which isoleucine was held constant and leucine and valine were reduced by 10 and 20 percent, leucine was held constant and isoleucine and valine were reduced by 10 and 20 percent, and valine was held constant and isoleucine and leucine were reduced by 10 and 20 percent. The IAAO method was performed and the effect of varying branched chain amino acids intakes on $F^{13}CO_2$ and phenylalanine oxidation in comparison to the visual breakpoint determined for each participant in a separate study (rated high risk of bias in our systematic review)⁹⁷ were compared.

Findings

Other (F¹³CO₂, phenylalanine oxidation)

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the $F^{13}CO_2$ and phenylalanine oxidation data. Table 62 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome	Study(PMID)	Country	Protein	Findings	Direction of	Strength
Compariso	Study Design	Ethnicity/Rac	Amount	1 mange	effect	of
n	(n analyzed:	e	Test			Evidence
	total	Mean age	Amino			**
	observations)	Sex (%	Acid			
	Timing	female)	Amount			
F ¹³ CO ₂	Riazi, 2003 ⁹⁶	Canada	1.0 g/kg/d	F ¹³ CO ₂ (µmol/kg/h	F ¹³ CO ₂	Insufficien
1. lle con	(14608070))	1. No	t
10% vs VBP		NR	Isoleucine	, 1. 0.58 ± 0.10;	difference	
	RCT		provided at	27.3% MD		
2. lle con		26.8 yr	requiremen		2. Significant	
20% vs VBP	(5; 35)*		t and	2. 0.65 ± 0.08;	increase	
		0%	leucine and	42.7% MD		
3. lle	Data obtained		valine		3. No	
constant-	following each		provided at	3. NA	difference	
10% vs –	study a (a 3)		10 and 20% loop	4 0 00 1 0 00		
20%			20% less	$4.0.60 \pm 0.09;$	4. No	
			requiremen	31.3% MD	difference	
4. Leu con.			t	5.061 ± 0.13		
-10% vs				35.2% MD	5. Significant	
VBP			Leucine	55.2 /0 MD	increase	
			provided at	6 NA	incroace	
5 Leu con			requiremen	0	6 No	
-20% vs			t and	7. 0.58 ± 0.16;	difference	
VBP			isoleucine	27.3% MD	amoronoo	
10.			and valine		7 No	
6 Leu con			provided at	8. 0.59 ± 0.21;	difference	
-10% vs -			10 and	30.4% MD	amoronoo	
20%			20% less	a	8 No	
2070			than the	9. NA	difference	
7. Val.con			t	Dhanylalanina	unorenee	
10% vs VBP			Ľ	Prienylalanine	9 No	
10/010121			Valine		difference	
8. Val con			provided at	$(\mu 1 101/Kg/11)$		
20% vs VBP			requiremen	1. 3.90 ± 0.94,		
			t and	57.770 IVID	Phenylalanin	
9. Val con			isoleucine	2, 4, 93 + 1, 11;	e oxidation	
10% vs –			and leucine	70.5% MD	1. No	
20%			provided at		difference	
			10 and	3. NA		
Phenylalani			20% less		2. Significant	
ne				4. 4.08 ± 1.70;	increase	
oxidation			t	41.2% MD		
				5 4 70 4 00	3. No	
1. lle con				5. 4.79 ± 1.23;	difference	
10% vs VBP				05.7% IVID		
				6 NA	4. No	
2. lle con				0.117	difference	
20% vs VBP				7, 3,94 + 1,53		
				36.3% MD	5. Significant	
3. Ile					increase	
constant-				8. 4.02 ± 0.70;		
10% vs –				39% MD	6. No	
20%					difference	
				9. NA	_	
					7. No	
					difference	

	Table 62. Summar	y of findings	for adults 19-50	years: F ¹³ CO ₂ and	phenylalanine oxidation
--	------------------	---------------	------------------	--	-------------------------

Outcome Compariso n	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Rac e Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Direction of effect	Strength of Evidence **
4. Leu con. -10% vs VBP					8. No difference	
5. Leu con. -20% vs VBP					9. No difference	
6. Leu con. -10% vs – 20%						
7. Val con 10% vs VBP						
8. Val con 20% vs VBP						
9. Val con 10% vs – 20%						

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = rate of release of <math>{}^{13}CO_2$ from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; Ile = isoleucine; leu = leucine; MD = mean difference; N = number; NA = not applicable; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; val = valine; VBP = visual breakpoint; yr = year

Note: Values shown as mean \pm standard deviation

n=30 total observations were observed in the current study⁹⁶ and n=5 observations were from the previous study⁹⁷ for the visual breakpoint.

**Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.30, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was, imprecise due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate.

Valine

Infants

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 63 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily value requirement in infants.⁴⁴

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in China
Design of studies	1 study RCT parallel
Settings	1 study initially admitted to the hospital
Age range (average)	15 d
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	28
Intervention Duration	1 study 1 adaptation d, 1 study d (2 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	1 study valine requirement estimate (F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study low risk

 Table 63. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: infants

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 =$ the fraction of ${}^{13}CO_2$ recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; RCT = randomized controlled trial

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁴⁴ participants underwent a 24-hour adaptation period and one study day (2.96 g/kg/d). Participants received 1 valine intake except for 1 participant who received 2 different intakes ranging from 5-236 mg/kg/d. The IAAO method was performed, and the valine requirement estimate was calculated using a 2-phase regression model on the F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Valine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the valine requirement estimate for infants. Table 64 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Valine	de Groof, 201444	China	2.96 g/kg/d	1. Breakpoint:	Insufficient
requirement	(24284437)			110 mg/kg/d,	
estimate		100% Asian	5-236 mg/kg/d	upper 95% CI:	
	RCT		valine	164 mg/kg/d	
1. F ¹³ CO ₂		15 d			
	(n=28; 29)				
		0%			
	Data obtained				
	following each				
	i stuav a (d 2)				

 Table 64. Summary of findings for infants: valine requirement estimate

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = The fraction of ¹³CO_2 recovery from tracer oxidation [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial$

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.32, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible

to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Children and Adolescents

No studies in the analytic set examined the valine requirement estimate. However, one study⁷⁸ examined the total branched chain amino acids requirement estimate for children as described in section 3.13 "Total Branched Chain Amino Acids" above.

Pregnancy

No studies in the analytic set examined the valine requirement estimate.

Adults 19-50 years

Study Characteristics and Findings of Analytic Set

Table 65 summarizes the study characteristics of the analytic set. One study addressed the question of the average daily valine requirements in adults 19-50 years.⁷²

Characteristic	Information
Total studies	1 study
Location of studies	1 study in India
Design of studies	1 study RCT cross over
Settings	1 study outpatient/community-dwelling
Age range (average)	21.5 yr
Sex of study participants	1 study with only males
Sample size	18
Intervention Duration	1 study 6 adaptation d, 1 study d (7 d total) per test intake
Outcomes evaluated	Valine requirement estimate (24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, 24-h IAAB, F ¹³ CO ₂)
Risk of bias	1 study moderate risk

Table 65. Basic characteristics of RCT analytic set: adults 19-50 years

Abbreviations: d = day; $F^{13}CO_2 = proportion of tracer oxidized [tracer; phenylalanine]; <math>h = hour$; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; NR = not reported; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year

Note: For outcomes evaluated, parentheses indicate data used to calculate requirement estimates.

Diet Intervention and Experimental Methods

In this study, ⁷² participants underwent 6 adaptation days and 1 study day (160 mg/kg/d nitrogen, 1.0 g/kg/d protein) per test intake. Participants received 3 different valine intakes ranging from 5-35 mg/kg/d. The 24-h IAAO and 24-h IAAB methods were measured, and the valine requirement estimate was calculated using a two-phase linear regression model on the 24-h IAAO, 12-h fed IAAO, 24-h IAAB, and F¹³CO₂ data.

Findings

Valine Requirement Estimate

Evidence was insufficient to draw conclusions about the valine requirement estimate for adults 19-50 years. Table 66 provides a summary of findings.

Outcome Data used to calculate requirement estimate	Study(PMID) Study Design (n analyzed; total observations) Timing	Country Ethnicity/Race Mean age Sex (% female)	Protein Amount Test Amino Acid Amount	Findings	Strength of Evidence*
Valine requirement estimate	Kurpad, 2005 ⁷² (16087981) RCT ⁶⁸	India NR	1.0 g/kg/d 5-35 mg/kg/d valine	1. Breakpoint: 17 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: ≥35 mg/kg/d	Insufficient
 24-h IAAO 12-h fed IAAO 24-h IAAB F¹³CO₂ 	(n=18; 54) Data obtained following each study d (d 7)	21.5 yr 0%		2. Breakpoint: 18 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: ≥35 mg/kg/d 3. Breakpoint: 17 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 28 mg/kg/d 4. Breakpoint:	
				4. Breakpoint: 20 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: ≥35 mg/kg/d	

Abbreviations: $CI = confidence interval; d = day; F^{13}CO_2 = proportion of tracer oxidized [tracer; phenylalanine]; g/kg/d = grams per kilogram per day; h = hour; IAAB = indicator amino acid balance; IAAO = indicator amino acid oxidation; mg/kg/d = milligram per kilogram per day; N = number; NR = not reported; PMID = PubMed Identification Number; RCT = randomized controlled trial; yr = year$

*Strength of evidence was evaluated based on five designated domains outlined in the Methods section. As provided in Appendix Table I.33, the main reasons for this insufficient rating were that evidence was derived from a single study, making it impossible to assess consistency, and that the outcome effect estimate was unable to be determined due to challenges with evaluating precision.

Adults 51->70 years

No studies in the analytic set examined the valine requirement estimate.

Overview

Our review sought to assess the body of evidence from January 2000 to March 2024 on requirements for average daily dietary protein and individual indispensable amino acid intake among apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex. To accomplish this, we identified and synthesized findings from studies with higher methodological rigor (low to moderate risk of bias) because these are less likely influenced by factors lessening the reliability of the outcomes. Of 66 eligible studies, 45 were assessed as low to moderate risk of bias and enrolled a broad range of populations using a variety of methods to calculate the requirement estimates.

Overall, we found the evidence insufficient to draw conclusions for average daily dietary protein intake requirements for any population, regardless of age. We found no evidence that calculated the protein requirement estimates for infants (although human milk protein was outside our scope). Rather, we found a single study that determined the effect of protein intake on linear growth. For the indispensable amino acids, we found no studies for histidine, and a single study each for isoleucine and tryptophan. The remaining amino acids had some literature representing the population groups, but again, evidence was insufficient to allow for conclusions.

For protein requirement estimates among adults aged 19-50 years and 51->70 years, our findings reflect those of the prior published meta-analyses and scoping review. 61, 107-109 Our review covered literature from 2000 and thus overlaps marginally with prior published metaanalyses of protein intake and nitrogen balance, including the meta-analysis that informed current DRIs. ^{61, 107, 108} Our review overlaps more with a 2023 scoping review on protein requirements derived from the IAAO method.¹⁰⁹ But the studies in our review included a wider array of experimental methods. The evidence we reviewed reported protein requirements (EAR and RDA) for adults aged 19-50 years and 51->70 years from 0.91-0.96 g/kg/d (breakpoint) and 1.17-1.29 g/kg/d (upper 95% CI) when the IAAO method was used, and a bi-phase linear regression or nonlinear mixed effects model was applied. 61, 79, 92, 93 These findings reflect those of a meta-analysis by Humayun and colleagues⁶¹ and a scoping review by Matsumoto and colleagues.¹⁰⁹ When nitrogen balance was used and a linear regression analysis was applied, the mean protein requirement ranged from 0.56-0.70 g/kg/d and the protein allowance (equivalent to the RDA) ranged from 0.76-0.90 g/kg/d. 40,86 which also reflects the findings by Rand and colleagues¹⁰⁷ and by Li and colleagues. ¹⁰⁸ However, neither these meta-analyses nor the one by Humayun and colleagues assessed risk of bias or strength of evidence of the contributing studies, and the scoping review only assessed risk of bias.

The evidence we reviewed for children and pregnant people reported higher protein requirements than current DRIs. Reported protein requirements (EAR and RDA) for children ranged from 1.25-1.3 g/kg/d (breakpoint) and 1.5-1.55 g/kg/d.⁵⁰ This is ~58-71 percent higher than current recommendations for children 4-8 and 9-13 years old (EAR: 0.76 g/kg/d, RDA: 0.95 g/kg/d).¹⁶ Similarly, protein requirement estimates varied by stage of gestation (early vs. late)⁹⁹ and were higher than current DRIs, which are not separated by gestational stage. However, these data should be interpreted with caution because findings for these populations are based on a single study each, and whether these observed values are consistent across multiple studies remains to be seen.

Across population groups, the findings reported for individual indispensable amino acid requirements in our review both reflect and depart from current DRIs. Because our literature search was conducted from 2000, prior to the publication of the DRI in 2005, we found some

overlap for studies that evaluated leucine, lysine, methionine, and threonine requirements. This might, in part, explain some similarities between our findings and the current DRIs. Other similarities exist for studies that do not overlap the current DRIs. For instance, studies in this review reported a lysine requirement for children similar to the current EAR and RDA recommendations, but with wide ranges for RDA estimates.^{49,91} Notably, for adults 51->70 vears, leucine requirement estimates are much higher (breakpoint: 78.5 mg/kg/d, upper 95% CI: 81 mg/kg/d)¹⁰⁰ than current recommendations (EAR: 34 mg/kg/d, RDA: 42 mg/kg/d).¹⁶ In addition, included studies varied from the current DRIs for phenylalanine and methionine depending on the amount of tyrosine or cysteine provided. For pregnant women, phenylalanine requirement in the presence of excess tyrosine (61 mg/kg/d) ranged from 15.14-21.36 mg/kg/d (breakpoint) and 19.9-32.2 mg/kg/d (upper 95% CI) for early and late gestation, ⁵² but in the absence of tyrosine ranged from 43.57-49.56 (breakpoint) and 58.8-63.1 mg/kg/d (upper 95% CI). ⁵¹ This differs from current recommendations, which are set for phenylalanine plus tyrosine (EAR: 36 mg/kg/d, RDA: 44 mg/kg/d).¹⁶ Regarding infants, comparing this review's findings for indispensable amino acids with the DRIs is challenging. This is because the DRIs established an AI for infants based on the quantity of indispensable amino acids and volume consumed from human milk, whereas the studies in this systematic review use the IAAO method to calculate the breakpoint and upper 95 percent CI. We did not find any other systematic reviews that examined amino acid requirements and therefore, could not determine how the findings of this systematic review compares to others. Notably, we found sparse literature on the individual indispensable amino acid requirements across populations; therefore, consistency of these findings is unknown.

Limitations of the Evidence Base

Over the past 20 years, some progress has been made to address the questions of the daily protein and indispensable amino acid requirements; however, sufficient evidence has not been generated across populations. For most populations, we found one study of higher methodological rigor examined protein requirements, except for adults 51->70 years, where we found four studies. We saw a similar pattern for individual indispensable amino acid requirements, with many populations having either no evidence or one or two studies of higher methodological rigor. Evidence was especially sparse for populations such as infants, children, adolescents, and pregnant people. For infants, we found no studies that examined the protein requirement estimates. Rather, available studies assessed the effect of protein intake on growth, but most were of high or very high risk of bias. Few studies addressed requirements for adolescents, with most conducted in younger children (6-11 years). We also found no available evidence on requirements for protein or individual indispensable amino acids during lactation. Furthermore, for adults 19-50 years, most studies enrolled male participants but not female. This is a major limitation because we could not determine whether protein and amino acid requirements differ by sex. In addition, study sample sizes were relatively small and may not represent the general population.

When multiple studies for protein or individual indispensable amino acids were available, their designs and methods varied widely, making comparisons between studies difficult. Commonly used methods were nitrogen balance, IAAO, 24-h IAAO, and 24-h IAAB. In comparison to studies conducted prior to 2000, we saw an increased use of the IAAO method to estimate protein requirements. This may be attributed to the shorter study duration and minimally invasive nature of the IAAO method, making it easier to conduct in understudied populations.

However, the validity of this method for estimating protein requirements must still be established. Evidence from adults, presented above, suggests protein requirement estimates from the IAAO method are higher than findings from nitrogen balance. In addition, most studies using the IAAO method found higher protein requirement estimates than the current DRIs for protein, but there is not sufficient data using the IAAO method across populations to determine the consistency of these findings. Importantly, each method to assess requirements has inherent advantages and disadvantages^{16, 17, 22, 110, 111} that may contribute to differences in findings for protein or amino acid requirements across studies.

Conducting nutrition research is complex and presents unique challenges that can affect study quality and risk of bias. Further, study quality and risk of bias are two distinct concepts that must be distinguished. "Quality" refers to how well the research was conducted according to the chosen study design, whereas risk of bias refers to the potential for the study's design and conduct to introduce systematic errors which can lead to under or overestimation of either the true effect of an intervention on an outcome or the true association between an exposure and outcome. A study can be of high quality and still have significant risk of bias. Research challenges in the field of nutrition range from attrition, adherence, and blinding to limitations of dietary assessment tools/nutrient databases and plausibility of assessing long-term effects of interventions on health outcomes. ^{112, 113} If future studies are to be improved and the state of evidence better understood, assessing the risk of bias that may arise due to these challenges is essential.

In our systematic review the most common reason for high risk of bias was high attrition rate, which can affect study findings and compromise study validity. The ability to estimate protein and amino acid requirements could be improved by addressing this key research limitation. Employing techniques to reduce dropout rates could include engaging in more frequent communication and sending a greater number of reminders regarding study visits, initiating incentive programs, or arranging transportation to and from the study facility. Additionally, using appropriate statistical analysis to account for loss of participants during follow up (e.g., using an intention to treat approach) is another way to address this limitation. Other factors also affected risk of bias assessments, such as lack of reporting on allocation sequence concealment and on length of washout period and not using intention to treat analyses. To note, studies required to assess protein and amino acid requirements are cumbersome, requiring lengthy adaptation and/or study days, willingness of participants to be studied over multiple test intakes, and intensive resource and time commitments. Establishing ways to reduce the burden of conducting these studies would be instrumental in the field.

Strengths and Limitations of This Review

Our review has strengths and limitations. A major strength is that ours was the first review to capture such a wide array of methodologies used to calculate protein and amino acid requirements. This was not done in the previous meta-analyses or in the scoping review. Rather, the prior meta-analyses used nitrogen balance studies, and the scoping review used IAAO studies to inform protein requirement estimates. Our systematic review further expands on the previous meta-analyses by including population groups from infants to older adults and pregnant people. And we captured literature that addressed individual indispensable amino acid requirements in addition to protein requirements. Moreover, unlike previous meta-analyses, we performed risk of

bias assessments and graded the strength of evidence, which provides context about the methodological rigor and confidence in the findings of the included studies. Another strength was the extensive search algorithm and strategy used to capture all relevant literature in this topic area since the publication of the previous DRIs in 2005. To the best of our knowledge, this search algorithm captured all relevant literature to answer the Key Questions of the daily average requirement for dietary protein and individual indispensable amino acid intake of apparently healthy individuals. Additionally, most studies in our review were of a higher methodological rigor (low or moderate risk of bias) and were RCTs. Yet, despite our expansive search strategy, the evidence base continues to be sparse and was insufficient for drawing conclusions.

Our review is limited by the fact that we did not capture or review evidence on the protein content of human milk. Human milk is appropriate as the sole source of nutrition for infants for at least the first 6 months of life. ¹⁶ Therefore, the amount of protein in human milk is assumed adequate to meet the requirements for this population. Because the U.S. government is already seeking to document the nutrient composition of human milk, ¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁷ we deemed it unnecessary to capture and review this information.

Research Gaps Identified and Suggestions for Future Research

Our systematic review highlights the state of the evidence for protein and indispensable amino acid requirements across the lifespan. Currently, multiple available methods are used to assess protein or amino acid requirements. However, the heterogeneity across these methods makes conducting a meta-analysis impossible. If the field is to move forward, a single standardized and validated method must be established—one that can be performed with high methodological rigor across all populations. Focus should be placed on population groups including infants, children, adolescents, pregnant people, and lactating people where protein intake is essential for appropriate growth and development. An adequate sample of both males and females should be enrolled and a stratified analysis used to determine if requirements for protein or indispensable amino acids differ by sex.

As described in Chapter 1, protein source/quality and energy intake directly affect the availability of protein/amino acids to meet the body's protein needs. Protein source impacts the amino acid content and digestibility of a protein which has implications for how easily the body can access and use these amino acids. Additionally, if energy intake is inadequate, energy will be used from protein to support the body's energy needs rather than the body's protein needs (e.g., muscle building).^{15, 16} Therefore, requirements for protein and amino acids should be considered in the context of the entire diet, including dietary patterns and energy requirements. In many of the studies using IAAO, 24-hour IAAO, and 24-hour IAAB methods, a eucaloric liquid diet with an amino acid mixture was provided, but a liquid diet is atypical. Future studies should focus on developing standardized meals with known protein and amino acid amounts. This would allow researchers to examine whether a more typical diet pattern, with varying quantity and quality of protein, impacts requirement estimates when the IAAO, 24-hour IAAO, and 24-hour IAAB methods are used. Importantly, how the findings from these acute, highly controlled studies translate to direct health outcomes should be determined. Evidence from longer-term feeding trials and observational studies on protein intake and health should be used to improve our understanding of adequate protein intake to improve specific health outcomes.

Future systematic reviews in this area could focus on protein quality and evidence on the tolerable upper intake level (UL). Since our review sought to examine the quantity of dietary protein, we did not look specifically at protein quality. However, as explained, protein quality could substantially impact requirements and the extent to which requirements are impacted by protein quality should be determined. Additionally, our review's scope did not include the tolerable upper intake level (UL), but the available evidence on the UL should be examined. Briefly, evidence on the UL for amino acids appears sparse but has been slowly growing over the past ~2 decades. ¹¹⁸⁻¹²⁵

Conclusions

Overall, evidence from January 2000 to March 2024 is insufficient across populations to determine the average daily protein and indispensable amino acid requirements of apparently healthy individuals by life stage and sex. We could not draw conclusions because of an overall lack of literature across populations and the fact that methods varied widely over the past 20 years. Our review highlights a critical need for the development of a single standardized and validated method to determine protein and amino acid requirement estimates, especially for life stages where protein intake is vital to growth and development.

References

- Burd NA, McKenna CF, Salvador AF, et al. Dietary protein quantity, quality, and exercise are key to healthy living: a muscle-centric perspective across the lifespan. Front Nutr. 2019;6:83. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2019.00083. PMID: 31245378.
- 2. Wu G. Dietary protein intake and human health. Food Funct. 2016 Mar;7(3):1251-65. doi: 10.1039/c5fo01530h. PMID: 26797090.
- Bonjour JP, Ammann P, Chevalley T, et al. Protein intake and bone growth. Can J Appl Physiol. 2001;26 Suppl:S153-66. doi: 10.1139/h2001-050. PMID: 11897891.
- Cooper L, Ball RO, Pencharz PB, et al. Dispensable amino acids, except glutamine and proline, are ideal nitrogen sources for protein synthesis in the presence of adequate indispensable amino acids in adult men. J Nutr. 2020;150(9):2398-404. doi: 10.1093/jn/nxaa180. PMID: 32879983.
- 5. Carbone JW, Pasiakos SM. Dietary protein and muscle mass: translating science to application and health benefit. Nutrients. 2019 May 22;11(5). doi: 10.3390/nu11051136. PMID: 31121843.
- 6. Alberts B JA, Lewis J. Protein Function. Molecular Biology of the Cell. 4th ed. New York: Garland Science; 2002.
- 7. Li P, Yin YL, Li D, et al. Amino acids and immune function. Br J Nutr. 2007 Aug;98(2):237-52. doi: 10.1017/s000711450769936x. PMID: 17403271.
- 8. Watford M, Wu G. Protein. Adv Nutr. 2018 Sep 1;9(5):651-3. doi: 10.1093/advances/nmy027. PMID: 30060014.
- 9. Lopez MJ, Mohiuddin SS. Biochemistry, Essential Amino Acids. In: StatPearls. StatPearls Publishing; 2023. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK557845/
- 10. Pikosky MA, Ragalie-Carr J, Miller GD. Recognizing the importance of protein quality in an era of food systems transformation. Frontiers in sustainable food systems. 2022;6. doi:10.3389/fsufs.2022.1012813.
- Millward DJ, Layman DK, Tome D, et al. Protein quality assessment: impact of expanding understanding of protein and amino acid needs for optimal health. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008;87(5). doi: 10.1093/ajcn/87.5.1576S. PMID: 18469291.
- 12. Dietary protein quality evaluation in human nutrition. Report of an FAQ Expert Consultation. FAO Food Nutr Pap. 2013;92. PMID: 26369006.
- 13. Adhikari S, Schop M, de Boer IJM, Huppertz T. Protein quality in perspective: a review of protein quality metrics and their applications. Nutrients. 2022;14(5). doi: 10.3390/nu14050947. PMID: 35267922.
- 14. Hoffman JR, Falvo MJ. Protein which is best? J Sport Sci Med. 2004;3(3)118-130. PMID: 24482589.
- Millward DJ. Macronutrient intakes as determinants of dietary protein and amino acid adequacy. J Nutr. 2004;134(6 Suppl):1588S-1596S. doi:10.1093/jn/134.6.1588S. PMID: 15173435.
- 16. Institute of Medicine. Dietary Reference Intakes for Energy, Carbohydrate, Fiber, Fat, Fatty Acids, Cholesterol, Protein, and Amino Acids. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2005.
- Nishimura Y, Højfeldt G, Breen L, Tetens I, Holm L. Dietary protein requirements and recommendations for healthy older adults: a critical narrative review of the scientific evidence. Nutr Res Rev. 2023;36(1)69-85. doi: 10.1017/S0954422421000329. PMID: 34666855.
- Kurpad AV, Thomas T. Methods to assess amino acid requirements in humans. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care. 2011;14(5). doi: 10.1097/MCO.0b013e3283496575. PMID: 21832899.
- 19. Arentson-Lantz E, Clairmont S, Paddon-Jones D, Tremblay A, Elnago R. Protein: a nutrient in focus. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2015;40(8):755-761. doi: 10.1139/apnm-2014-0530. PMID: 26197807
- 20. Protein and amino acid requirements in human nutrition. Joint WHO/FAO/UNU Expert Consultation. World Health Organ Tech Rep Ser. 2007;(935). PMID: 18330140.

- 21. Elango R, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Indicator amino acid oxidation: concept and application. J Nutr. 2008;138(2):243-246. doi: 10.1093/jn/138.2.243. PMID: 18203885.
- 22. Elango R, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Recent advances in determining protein and amino acid requirements in humans. Br J Nutr. 2012;108 Suppl 2:S22-S30. doi: 10.1017/S0007114512002504. PMID: 23107531.
- Wolfe RR, Kim I-Y, Park S, Ferrando A. Tracing metabolic flux to assess optimal dietary protein and amino acid consumption. Exp Mol Med. 2022;54(9):1323-31. doi: doi:10.1038/s12276-022-00817-w. PMID: 36075948.
- 24. Szwiega S, Pencharz PB, Ball RO, Tomlinson C, Elango R, Courtney-Martin G. Amino acid oxidation methods to determine amino acid requirements: do we require lengthy adaptation periods? Br J Nutr. 2023;129(11):1848-1854. doi: 10.1017/S0007114522002720. PMID: 36045125.
- 25. Switkowski KM, Jacques PF, Must A, Fleisch A, Oken E. Associations of protein intake in early childhood with body composition, height, and insulin-like growth factor I in mid-childhood and early adolescence. Am J Clin Nutr. 2019;109(4):1154-1163. doi:10.1093/ajcn/nqy354. PMID: 30869114.
- 26. Savarino G, Corsello A, Corsello G. Macronutrient balance and micronutrient amounts through growth and development. Ital J Pediatr. 2021;47(1):109. doi:10.1186/s13052-021-01061-0. PMID: 33964956.
- Endrinikapoulos A, Afifah DN, Mexitalia M, Andoyo R, Hatimah I, Nuryanto N. Study of the importance of protein needs for catch-up growth in Indonesian stunted children: a narrative review. SAGE Open Med. 2023;11:20503121231165562. doi:10.1177/20503121231165562. PMID: 37101818.
- Institute of Medicine. Dietary Reference Intakes: The Essential Guide to Nutrient Requirements. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2006. doi:10.17226/11537.
- 29. Nutrition Evidence Systematic Review Team. Dietary protein intake: a series of evidence scans on acute adverse health effects, chronic disease risk and daily requirements. Protein DRI Update. Alexandria, VA: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. 2022. https://doi.org/<u>10.52570/NESR.DRI2022.ES01</u>
- Moher D, Altman DG, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J. PRISMA statement. Epidemiology. 2011;22(1):128. doi: 10.1097/EDE.0b013e3181fe7825. PMID: 21150360.
- 31. PICO Portal New York. www.picoportal.org
- 32. UNDP. Human Development Data. 2022. https://hdr.undp.org/data-center.
- 33. USDA Nutrition Evidence Systematic Review Branch USDA nutrition evidence systematic review: methodology manual. 2023. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion, Nutrition Evidence Systematic Review. https://nesr.usda.gov/methodology-overview.
- 34. Bank TW. World Bank Country and Lending Groups. <u>https://datahelpdesk.worldbank.org/knowledgebase/articles/906519-world-bank-country-and-lending-groups.</u>
- Sterne JAC, Savović J, Page MJ, et al. RoB 2: a revised tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. Bmj. 2019;366:14898. doi: 10.1136/bmj.14898. PMID: 31462531.
- 36. Sterne JA, Hernán MA, Reeves BC, et al. ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing risk of bias in non-randomised studies of interventions. Bmj. 2016;355:i4919. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i4919. PMID: 27733354.
- 37. ROBINS-E Development Group. Risk of bias in non-randomized studies of exposure (ROBINS-E). 2023.
- 38. Berkman, ND, Lohr KN, Ansari M, et al. Grading the Strength of a Body of Evidence When Assessing Health Care Interventions for the Effective Health Care Program of the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality: An Update. In: Methods Guide for Effectiveness and Comparative Effectiveness Reviews. Rockville (MD): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (US); 2013. PMID: 24404627.

- 39. Al-Mokbel A, Courtney-Martin G, Elango R, Ball RO, Pencharz PB, Tomlinson C. Tryptophan Requirement in School-Age Children Determined by the Indicator Amino Acid Oxidation Method is Similar to Current Recommendations. J Nutr. 2019;149(2):280-285. doi: 10.1093/jn/nxy250. PMID: 30753549.
- Atinmo T, Elemo G, Mbofung CMF, Oguntona T, Erukainure OL. Assessment of Protein Needs of Nigeria Adult Males Using Short-Term Nitrogen Balance Technique. PJN. 2010;9(2):128-133. doi: doi:10.3923/pjn.2010.128.133.
- Borgonha S, Regan MM, Oh SH, Condon M, Young VR. Threonine requirement of healthy adults, derived with a 24-h indicator amino acid balance technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002;75(4):698-704. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/75.4.698. PMID: 11916756.
- 42. Campbell WW, Johnson CA, McCabe GP, Carnell NS. Dietary protein requirements of younger and older adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008;88(5):1322-1329. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2008.26072. PMID: 18996869.
- 43. Conley TB, McCabe GP, Lim E, Yarasheski KE, Johnson CA, Campbell WW. Age and sex affect protein metabolism at protein intakes that span the range of adequacy: comparison of leucine kinetics and nitrogen balance data. J Nutr Biochem. 2013;24(4):693-699. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2012.03.021. PMID: 22841544.
- 44. de Groof F, Huang L, van Vliet I, et al. Branched-chain amino acid requirements for enterally fed term neonates in the first month of life. Am J Clin Nutr. 2014;99(1):62-70. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.112.038927. PMID: 24284437.
- 45. Di Buono M, Wykes LJ, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Dietary cysteine reduces the methionine requirement in men. Am J Clin Nutr. 2001;74(6):761-766. doi:10.1093/ajcn/74.6.761. PMID: 11722957.
- 46. Di Buono M, Wykes LJ, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Total sulfur amino acid requirement in young men as determined by indicator amino acid oxidation with L-[1-13C]phenylalanine. Am J Clin Nutr. 2001;74(6):756-760. doi:10.1093/ajcn/74.6.756. PMID: 11722956.
- 47. El-Khoury AE, Pereira PC, Borgonha S, et al. Twenty-four-hour oral tracer studies with L-[1-13C]lysine at a low (15 mg.kg (-1).d (-1) and intermediate (29 mg.kg (-1).d(-1)) lysine intake in healthy adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2000;72(1):122-130. doi:10.1093/ajcn/72.1.122. PMID: 10871570.
- Elango R, Humayun MA, Ball RO, et al. Indicator Amino Acid Oxidation Is Not Affected by Period of Adaptation to a Wide Range of Lysine Intake in Healthy Young Men. J Nutr. 2009;139(6):1082-7. doi: 10.3945/jn.108.101147. PMID: 19369367.
- Elango R, Humayun MA, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Lysine requirement of healthy school-age children determined by the indicator amino acid oxidation method. Am J Clin Nutr. 2007;86(2):360-365. doi:10.1093/ajcn/86.2.360. PMID: 17684206.
- Elango R, Humayun MA, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Protein requirement of healthy school-age children determined by the indicator amino acid oxidation method. Am J Clin Nutr. 2011;94(6):1545-1552. doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.012815. PMID: 22049165.
- 51. Ennis MA, Ong AJ, Lim K, et al. Dietary Aromatic Amino Acid Requirements During Early and Late Gestation in Healthy Pregnant Women. J Nutr. 2020;150(12):3224-3230. doi:10.1093/jn/nxaa317. PMID: 33188409.
- Ennis MA, Rasmussen BF, Lim K, et al. Dietary phenylalanine requirements during early and late gestation in healthy pregnant women. Am J Clin Nutr. 2020;111(2):351-359. doi:10.1093/ajcn/nqz288. PMID: 31758682.
- 53. Hogewind-Schoonenboom JE, Huang L, de Groof F, et al. Threonine Requirement of the Enterally Fed Term Infant in the First Month of Life. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2015;61(3):373-379. doi:10.1097/MPG.00000000000807. PMID: 25844708.
- 54. Hogewind-Schoonenboom JE, Zhu L, Ackermans EC, et al. Phenylalanine requirements of enterally fed term and preterm neonates. Am J Clin Nutr. 2015;101(6):1155-62. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.114.089664. PMID: 25926506.
- 55. Hsu JW-C, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Evidence that phenylalanine may not provide the full needs for aromatic amino acids in children. Pediatr Res. 2007;61(3):361-5. doi: 10.1203/pdr.0b013e318030d0db. PMID: 17314698.

- 56. Hsu JW-C, Goonewardene LA, Rafii M, et al. Aromatic amino acid requirements in healthy men measured by indicator amino acid oxidation. Am J Clin Nutr. 2006;83(1):82-8. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/83.1.82. PMID: 16400054.
- 57. Hsu JW-C, Kriengsinyos W, Wykes LJ, et al. Leucine is not a good choice as an indicator amino acid for determining amino acid requirements in men. J Nutr. 2006;136(4):958-64. doi: 10.1093/jn/136.4.958. PMID: 16549457.
- 58. Huang L, Hogewind-Schoonenboom JE, de Groof F, et al. Lysine requirement of the enterally fed term infant in the first month of life. Am J Clin Nutr. 2011;94(6):1496-1503. doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.024166. PMID: 22049162
- 59. Huang L, Hogewind-Schoonenboom JE, Van Dongen MJA, et al. Methionine requirement of the enterally fed term infant in the first month of life in the presence of cysteine. Am J Clin Nutr. 2012;95(5):1048-54. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.028779. PMID: 22492372.
- 60. Huang L, Hogewind-Schoonenboom JE, Zhu L, et al. Tryptophan requirement of the enterally fed term infant in the first month of life. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2014;59(3):374-9. doi: 10.1097/mpg.00000000000434. PMID: 24824360.
- Humayun MA, Elango R, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Reevaluation of the protein requirement in young men with the indicator amino acid oxidation technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2007;86(4): 995-1002. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/86.4.995. PMID: 17921376.
- 62. Humayun MA, Elango R, Moehn S, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Application of the indicator amino acid oxidation technique for the determination of metabolic availability of sulfur amino acids from casein versus soy protein isolate in adult men. J Nutr. 2007;137(8):1874-1879. doi:10.1093/jn/137.8.1874. PMID: 17634258.
- Humayun MA, Turner JM, Elango R, et al. Minimum methionine requirement and cysteine sparing of methionine in healthy school-age children. Am J Clin Nutr. 2006;84(5):1080-5. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/84.5.1080. PMID: 17093160.
- 64. Jakobsen LH, Kondrup J, Zellner M, et al. Effect of a high protein meat diet on muscle and cognitive functions: A randomised controlled dietary intervention trial in healthy men. Clin Nutr. 2011;30(3):303-11. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2010.12.010. PMID: 21239090.
- 65. Kittisakmontri K, Lanigan J, Wells JCK, et al. Quantity and Source of Protein during Complementary Feeding and Infant Growth: Evidence from a Population Facing Double Burden of Malnutrition. Nutrients. 2022;14(1):3948. doi: 10.3390/nu14193948. PMID: 36235599.
- 66. Koletzko B, von Kries R, Closa R, et al. Lower protein in infant formula is associated with lower weight up to age 2 y: a randomized clinical trial. Am J Clin Nutr. 2009;89(6):1836-1845. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2008.27091. PMID: 19386747.
- 67. Kriengsinyos W, Wykes LJ, Goonewardene LA, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Phase of menstrual cycle affects lysine requirement in healthy women. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2004;287(3):E489-E496. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00262.2003. PMID: 15308475.
- 68. Kurpad AV, Raj T, El-Khoury A, et al. Daily requirement for and splanchnic uptake of leucine in healthy adult Indians. Am J Clin Nutr. 2001;74(6):747-55. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/74.6.747. PMID: 11722955.
- 69. Kurpad AV, Raj T, El-Khoury A, et al. Lysine requirements of healthy adult Indian subjects, measured by an indicator amino acid balance technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2001;73(5):900-7. PMID: 11333843.
- 70. Kurpad AV, Regan MM, Raj T, et al. Lysine requirements of healthy adult Indian subjects receiving long-term feeding, measured with a 24-h indicator amino acid oxidation and balance technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002;76(2):404-412. doi:10.1093/ajcn/76.2.404. PMID: 12145014.
- 71. Kurpad AV, Raj T, Regan MM, et al. Threonine requirements of healthy Indian men, measured by a 24-h indicator amino acid oxidation and balance technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002;76(4):789-97. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/76.4.789. PMID: 12324292.
- 72. Kurpad AV, Regan MM, Raj TD, et al. The daily valine requirement of healthy adult Indians determined by the 24-h indicator amino acid balance approach. Am J Clin Nutr. 2005;82(2):373-9. PMID: 16087981.

- 73. Kurpad AV, Regan MM, Raj TDS, et al. The daily phenylalanine requirement of healthy Indian adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2006;83(6):1331-6. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/83.6.1331. PMID: 16762944.
- 74. Kurpad AV, Regan MM, Varalakshmi S, et al. Daily methionine requirements of healthy Indian men, measured by a 24-h indicator amino acid oxidation and balance technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2003;77(5):1198-205. PMID: 12716672.
- 75. Kurpad AV, Regan MM, Varalakshmi S, Gnanou J, Lingappa A, Young VR. Effect of cystine on the methionine requirement of healthy Indian men determined by using the 24-h indicator amino acid balance approach. Am J Clin Nutr. 2004;80(6):1526-1535. doi:10.1093/ajcn/80.6.1526. PMID: 15585764.
- 76. Larnkjaer A, Hoppe C, Mølgaard C, Michaelsen KF. The effects of whole milk and infant formula on growth and IGF-I in late infancy. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2009;63(8):956-963. doi:10.1038/ejcn.2008.80. PMID: 19174829.
- 77. Li M, Wang ZL, Gou LY, et al. Evaluation of the protein requirement in Chinese young adults using the indicator amino acid oxidation technique. Biomed Environ Sci. 2013;26(8):655-662. doi:10.3967/0895-3988.2013.08.004. PMID: 23981551.
- Mager DR, Wykes LJ, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Branched-chain amino acid requirements in school-aged children determined by indicator amino acid oxidation (IAAO). J Nutr. 2003;133(11):3540-3545. doi:10.1093/jn/133.11.3540. PMID: 14608071.
- 79. Mao D, Chen F, Wang R, et al. Protein Requirements of Elderly Chinese Adults Are Higher than Current Recommendations. J Nutr. 2020;150(5):1208-13. doi: 10.1093/jn/nxaa031. PMID: 32140711.
- 80. Martens EA, Lemmens SG, Westerterp-Plantenga MS. Protein leverage affects energy intake of high-protein diets in humans. Am J Clin Nutr. 2013;97(1):86-93. doi:10.3945/ajcn.112.046540. PMID: 23221572.
- 81. Martens EA, Tan SY, Dunlop MV, Mattes RD, Westerterp-Plantenga MS. Protein leverage effects of beef protein on energy intake in humans. Am J Clin Nutr. 2014;99(6):1397-1406. doi:10.3945/ajcn.113.078774. PMID: 24760974.
- 82. Martin KE, Pencharz PB, Rafii M, et al. The Phenylalanine Requirement of Elderly Men and Women Measured by Direct 13C Carbon Oxidation Method Is Similar to That of Young Adults. J Nutr. 2019;149(1):1776-84. doi: 10.1093/jn/nxz137. PMID: 31271193.
- 83. Meckling KA, Sherfey R. A randomized trial of a hypocaloric high-protein diet, with and without exercise, on weight loss, fitness, and markers of the Metabolic Syndrome in overweight and obese women. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2007;32(4):743-752. doi:10.1139/H07-059. PMID: 17622289.
- 84. Millward DJ, Fereday A, Gibson NR, et al. Efficiency of utilization of wheat and milk protein in healthy adults and apparent lysine requirements determined by a single-meal [1-13C]leucine balance protocol. Am J Clin Nutr. 2002;76(6):1326-34. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/76.6.1326. PMID: 12450900.
- 85. Millward DJ, Fereday A, Gibson NR, et al. Human adult amino acid requirements: [1-13C]leucine balance evaluation of the efficiency of utilization and apparent requirements for wheat protein and lysine compared with those for milk protein in healthy adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2000;72(1):112-21. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/72.1.112. PMID: 10871569.
- 86. Morse MH, Haub MD, Evans WJ, Campbell WW. Protein requirement of elderly women: nitrogen balance responses to three levels of protein intake. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2001;56(11):M724-M730. doi:10.1093/gerona/56.11.m724. PMID: 11682582.
- 87. Olga L, Vervoort J, van Diepen JA, et al. Associations between breast milk intake volume, macronutrient intake, and infant growth in a longitudinal birth cohort: the Cambridge Baby Growth and Breastfeeding Study (CBGS-BF). Br J Nutr. 2022. doi: 10.1017/s0007114522003178. PMID: 36259139.
- 88. Paoletti A, Fakiha A, Tul-Noor Z, et al. Bioavailable Lysine Assessed Using the Indicator Amino Acid Oxidation Method in Healthy Young Males is High when Sorghum is Cooked by a Moist Cooking Method. J Nutr. 2022;152(3):770-8. doi: 10.1093/jn/nxab410. PMID: 34871427.

- 89. Paoletti A, Pencharz PB, Ball RO, et al. The dietary requirement for total sulfur amino acids in adults aged ≥60 years appears to be higher in males than in females [published correction appears in Am J Clin Nutr. 2023 Dec;118(6):1243]. Am J Clin Nutr. 2023;118(3):538-548. doi:10.1016/j.ajcnut.2023.06.015. PMID: 37356549.
- 90. Payne M, Stephens T, Lim K, et al. Lysine Requirements of Healthy Pregnant Women are Higher During Late Stages of Gestation Compared to Early Gestation. J Nutr. 2018;148(1):94-9. doi: 10.1093/jn/nxx034. PMID: 29378056.
- 91. Pillai RR, Elango R, Muthayya S, et al. Lysine requirement of healthy, school-aged Indian children determined by the indicator amino acid oxidation technique. J Nutr. 2010;140(1):54-9. doi: 10.3945/jn.109.113357. PMID: 19923398.
- 92. Rafii M, Chapman K, Elango R, et al. Dietary Protein Requirement of Men >65 Years Old Determined by the Indicator Amino Acid Oxidation Technique Is Higher than the Current Estimated Average Requirement. J Nutr. 2015;146(4):681-687. doi:10.3945/jn.115.225631. PMID: 26962173.
- 93. Rafii M, Chapman K, Owens J, et al. Dietary protein requirement of female adults >65 years determined by the indicator amino acid oxidation technique is higher than current recommendations. J Nutr. 2015;145(1):18-24. doi: 10.3945/jn.114.197517. PMID: 25320185.
- 94. Raguso CA, Regun MM, Young VR. Cysteine kinetics and oxidation at different intakes of methionine and cystine in young adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2000;71(2):491-9. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/71.2.491. PMID: 10648263.
- 95. Räihä NC, Fazzolari-Nesci A, Cajozzo C, et al. Whey predominant, whey modified infant formula with protein/energy ratio of 1.8 g/100 kcal: adequate and safe for term infants from birth to four months. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2002;35(3):275-281. doi:10.1097/00005176-200209000-00008. PMID: 12352513.
- 96. Riazi R, Rafii M, Wykes LJ, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Valine may be the first limiting branched-chain amino acid in egg protein in men. J Nutr. 2003;133(11):3533-3539. doi:10.1093/jn/133.11.3533. PMID: 14608070.
- 97. Riazi R, Wykes LJ, Ball RO, et al. The total branched-chain amino acid requirement in young healthy adult men determined by indicator amino acid oxidation by use of L-[1-13C]phenylalanine. J Nutr. 2003;133(5):1383-9. doi: 10.1093/jn/133.5.1383. PMID: 12730426.
- 98. Sims CR, Lipsmeyer ME, Turner DE, et al. Human milk composition differs by maternal BMI in the first 9 months postpartum. Am J Clin Nutr. 2020;112(3):548-57. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/nqaa098. PMID: 32401302.
- 99. Stephens TV, Payne M, Ball RO, et al. Protein requirements of healthy pregnant women during early and late gestation are higher than current recommendations. J Nutr. 2015;145(1):73-8. doi: 10.3945/jn.114.198622. PMID: 25527661.
- 100. Szwiega S, Pencharz PB, Rafii M, et al. Dietary leucine requirement of older men and women is higher than current recommendations. Am J Clin Nutr. 2021;113(2):410-9. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/nqaa323. PMID: 33330915.
- 101. Tang M, McCabe GP, Elango R, et al. Assessment of protein requirement in octogenarian women with use of the indicator amino acid oxidation technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2014;99(4):891-8. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.112.042325. PMID: 24429540.
- 102. Tian Y, Liu J, Zhang Y, et al. Examination of Chinese habitual dietary protein requirements of Chinese young female adults by indicator amino acid method. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2011;20(3):390-396. PMID: 21859657.
- 103. Turner JM, Humayun MA, Elango R, et al. Total sulfur amino acid requirement of healthy school-age children as determined by indicator amino acid oxidation technique. Am J Clin Nutr. 2006;83(3):619-623. doi:10.1093/ajcn.83.3.619. PMID: 16522909.
- 104. Walrand S, Short KR, Bigelow ML, et al. Functional impact of high protein intake on healthy elderly people. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2008;295(4):E921-E8. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.90536.2008. PMID: 18697911.

- 105. Wilson DC, Rafii M, Ball RO, et al. Threonine requirement of young men determined by indicator amino acid oxidation with use of L-[1-13C]phenylalanine. Am J Clin Nutr. 2000;71(3):757-64. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/71.3.757. PMID: 10702170.
- 106. Wu W, Zhang Y, Ma H, et al. Reevaluation of the protein requirement in Chinese elderly adults without sarcopenia with the indicator amino acid oxidation technique. Br J Nutr. 2024;131(8):1377-1383. doi:10.1017/S0007114523002611. PMID: 38073288.
- 107. Rand WM, Pellett PL, Young VR. Meta-analysis of nitrogen balance studies for estimating protein requirements in healthy adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2003;77(1):109-127. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/77.1.109. PMID: 12499330.
- 108. Li M, Sun F, Piao JH, Yang XG. Protein requirements in healthy adults: a meta-analysis of nitrogen balance studies. Biomed Environ Sci. 2014;27(8):606-613. doi:10.3967/bes2014.093. PMID: 25189607.
- 109. Matsumoto M, Narumi-Hyakutake A, Kakutani Y, et al. Evaluation of protein requirements using the indicator amino acid oxidation method: a scoping review. J Nutr. 2023;153(12):3472-3489. doi:10.1016/j.tjnut.2023.07.015. PMID: 37573015.
- 110. Courtney-Martin G, Ball RO, Pencharz PB, et al. Protein requirements during aging. Nutrients. 2016;8(8):492. doi: 10.3390/nu8080492. PMID: 27529275.
- 111. Hudson JL, Baum JI, Diaz EC, et al. Dietary Protein Requirements in Children: Methods for Consideration. Nutrients. 2021;13(5). doi: 10.3390/nu13051554. PMID: 34063030.
- 112. Vitolins MZ, Case TL. What Makes Nutrition Research So Difficult to Conduct and Interpret?. Diabetes Spectr. 2020;33(2):113-117. doi:10.2337/ds19-0077. PMID: 32425447.
- 113. Schwingshackl L, Schünemann HJ, Meerpohl JJ. Improving the trustworthiness of findings from nutrition evidence syntheses: assessing risk of bias and rating the certainty of evidence. Eur J Nutr. 2021;60(6):2893-2903. doi:10.1007/s00394-020-02464-1. PMID: 33377996.
- 114. Casavale KO, Anderson-Villaluz D, Ahuja JK, et al. Perspective: The Human Milk Composition Initiative -Filling Crucial Gaps in Data on and Related to Human Milk in the United States and Canada. Adv Nutr. 2023;14(6):1253-1254. doi:10.1016/j.advnut.2023.07.005. PMID: 37499981.
- 115. Mohr AE, Senkus KE, McDermid JM, Berger PK, Perrin MT, Handu D. Human Milk Nutrient Composition Data is Critically Lacking in the United States and Canada: Results from a Systematic Scoping Review of 2017-2022. Adv Nutr. 2023;14(6):1617-1632. doi:10.1016/j.advnut.2023.09.007. PMID: 37758059.
- 116. Wu X, Jackson RT, Khan SA, Ahuja J, Pehrsson PR. Human Milk Nutrient Composition in the United States: Current Knowledge, Challenges, and Research Needs. Curr Dev Nutr. 2018;2(7):nzy025. doi: 10.1093/cdn/nzy025. PMID: 30087951.
- 117. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2020. Scanning for New Evidence on the Nutrient Content of Human Milk: A Process Model for Determining Age-Specific Nutrient Requirements. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/25943</u>
- 118. Blachier F, Blais A, Elango R, et al. Tolerable amounts of amino acids for human supplementation: summary and lessons from published peer-reviewed studies. Amino Acids. 2021;53(9):1313-1328. doi:10.1007/s00726-021-03054-z. PMID: 34338884.
- 119. Elango R. Tolerable Upper Intake Level for Individual Amino Acids in Humans: A Narrative Review of Recent Clinical Studies. Adv Nutr. 2023;14(4):885-894. doi:10.1016/j.advnut.2023.04.004. PMID: 37062432.
- 120. Elango R, Chapman K, Rafii M, Ball RO, Pencharz PB. Determination of the tolerable upper intake level of leucine in acute dietary studies in young men. Am J Clin Nutr. 2012;96(4):759-767. doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.024471. PMID: 22952178.
- 121. Hiratsuka C, Fukuwatari T, Sano M, Saito K, Sasaki S, Shibata K. Supplementing healthy women with up to 5.0 g/d of L-tryptophan has no adverse effects. J Nutr. 2013;143(6):859-866. doi:10.3945/jn.112.173823. PMID: 23616514.

- 122. Deutz NE, Simbo SY, Ligthart-Melis GC, Cynober L, Smriga M, Engelen MP. Tolerance to increased supplemented dietary intakes of methionine in healthy older adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2017;106(2):675-683. doi:10.3945/ajcn.117.152520. PMID: 28637772.
- 123. Gheller ME, Vermeylen F, Handzlik MK, et al. Tolerance to graded dosages of histidine supplementation in healthy human adults. Am J Clin Nutr. 2020;112(5):1358-1367. doi:10.1093/ajcn/nqaa210. PMID: 32766885.
- 124. Miura N, Matsumoto H, Cynober L, et al. Subchronic Tolerance Trials of Graded Oral Supplementation with Phenylalanine or Serine in Healthy Adults. Nutrients. 2021;13(6):1976. doi: 10.3390/nu13061976. PMID: 34201370.
- 125. Hayamizu K, Oshima I, Fukuda Z, et al. Safety assessment of L-lysine oral intake: a systematic review. Amino Acids. 2019;51(4):647-659. doi:10.1007/s00726-019-02697-3. PMID: 30661148.

Abbreviations and Acronyms

А	Actual
AA	Amino Acid
AHRQ	Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality
AI	Adequate Intake
BCAA	Branched Chain Amino Acids
BM	Breast Milk
BV	Biological Value
CI	Confidence Interval
D	Day
DAAO	Direct Amino Acid Oxidation
DIAAS	Digestible Indispensable Amino Acid Score
DRI	Dietary Reference Intakes
EAR	Estimated Average Requirement
EG	Early Gestation
EPC	Evidence-based Practice Center
F	Female
FFM	Fat Free Mass
$F^{13}CO_2$	Rate of ¹³ CO ₂ Released from Tracer Oxidation
G	Gram
Н	Hour
HDI	Human Development Index
HHS	Health and Human Services
HPro	High Protein
Ι	Intended
IL	Intermediate Lysine
Ile	Isoleucine
IAAB	Indicator Amino Acid Balance
IAAO	Indicator Amino Acid Oxidation
KG	Kilogram
	6
KQ	Key Question
KQ LAZ	Key Question Length-For-Age Z Score
KQ LAZ Leu	Key Question Length-For-Age Z Score Leucine
KQ LAZ Leu LG	Key Question Length-For-Age Z Score Leucine Late Gestation
KQ LAZ Leu LG LL	Key Question Length-For-Age Z Score Leucine Late Gestation Low Lysine
KQ LAZ Leu LG LL LPro	Key Question Length-For-Age Z Score Leucine Late Gestation Low Lysine Low Protein

MD	Mean Difference
MG	Milligram
МО	Month
MPro	Median Protein
Ν	Number
NASEM	National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine
ND	Unable to be Determined
NESR	Nutrition Evidence Systematic Review
NPU	Net Protein Utilization
NA	Not Applicable
NR	Not Reported
OA	Older Adult
PDCAAS	Protein Digestibility Corrected Amino Acid Score
PICOTS	Population, Intervention, Comparison, Outcomes and Timing
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis
PMID	PubMed Identification Number
RCT	Randomized Controlled Trial
RDA	Recommended Dietary Allowance
RoB	Risk of Bias
ROBINS-E	Risk of Bias in Non-randomized Studies of Exposure
ROBINS-I	Risk of Bias in Non-randomized Studies of Intervention
SE	Standard Error of the Mean
SMD	Standardized Mean Difference
SPI	Soy Protein Isolate
SRDR	Systematic Review Data Repository
UL	Tolerable Upper Intake Level
US	United States
UP	Usual Protein
USDA	United States Department of Agriculture
μMOL	Micromoles